TETRAHEDRON REPORT NUMBER 315

Recent Studies of the Anomeric Effect

Eusebio Juaristi* and Gabriel Cuevas

Departamento de Química, Centro de Investigación y de Estudios Avanzados del Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Apdo. Postal 14-740, 07000 México, D.F., México.

(Received 13 January 1992)

Contents

| 1. | Introduct | on | 5020 |
|----|-----------|--|------------------------------|
| 2. | Historica | Aspects and Definitions | 5020 |
| | 2.1 | The Edward–Lemieux effect | 5020 |
| | 2.2 | Some consequences of the anomeric effect in | sugars 5021 |
| | | 2.2.1 The nature of the aglycon | 5023 |
| | | 2.2.2 The other ring substituents | 5024 |
| | | 2.2.3 The effect of the solvent | 5024 |
| | 2.3 | Quantitation of the anomeric effect | 5025 |
| 3. | Origin ar | d Consequences of the Anomeric Effect | 5028 |
| 5. | 3.1 | The electrostatic model | 5028 |
| | | 3.1.1 Solvent effects | 5029 |
| | 3.2 | The double-bond/no-bond model | 5032 |
| | 2.2 | 3.2.1 The nature of the lone nairs | 5033 |
| | | 3.2.2 Precise structural data and the double- | bond/no-bond model |
| | | for the anomeric effect | 5036 |
| | | 3.2.3 Stereoelectronic effects upon C-H co | unling constants 5041 |
| | | 3.2.5 Storeoexectionic effect | 5042 |
| | | 3.2.4 The reverse anomeric effect raise the bar | ier to |
| | | conformational change? | 5045 |
| | 33 | The principle of least nuclear motion as an in | terpretation of |
| | 5.5 | the kinetic anomeric effect | 5046 |
| | 34 | The lone pair interaction model (Eliel's rabbi | t ear effect revisited) 5047 |
| | 3.5 | Theoretical studies of the anometric effect | 5048 |
| | 0.0 | 3.5.1 Molecular mechanics | 5049 |
| | | 3.5.2 Extended Hückel calculations | 5050 |
| | | 3.5.3 Quantitative PMO analysis | 5051 |
| | | 3.5.4 Semiempirical MO methods | 5052 |
| | | 3.5.5 Nonempirical <i>ab initio</i> calculations | 5053 |
| | 3.6 | Further Manifestations of the Anomeric Effe | et 5055 |
| | 510 | 3.6.1 The gauche effect | 5055 |
| | | 3.6.2 The benzylic anomeric effect | 5058 |
| | | 3.6.3 Anomeric effect of radicals | 5059 |
| 4. | Endo and | Exo Anomeric Effects | 5061 |
| 5. | Second- | and Lower-Row Anomeric Interactions | 5065 |
| | 5.1 | The S-C-X anomeric effect | 5066 |
| | | 5.1.1 Study of the anomeric effect in 2-sub | stituted 1.3-dithianes 5066 |
| | | 5.1.2 Study of the anomeric effect in 2-sub | stituted 5-methyl-5-aza- |
| | | 1.3-dithiacyclohexanes | 5066 |
| | | 5.1.3 Study of the anomeric effect in 2-sub | stituted trans-1,3- |
| | | diheterodecalins | 5068 |
| | 5.2 | The S-C-P anomeric effect | 5069 |
| | 5.3 | The Se-C-X anomeric effect | 5073 |
| | 5.4 | The S-S=O anomeric effect | 5074 |
| | 5.5 | The O-P-X anomeric effect | 5075 |
| 6. | The Enth | alpic Anomeric Effect | 5075 |
| 7. | The Kind | tic Effect | 5081 |

7. The Kinetic Effect

1. Introduction.

Since its discovery¹ and first enunciation,² the anomeric effect has continued to exercise the experimental and theoretical skills of a generation of chemists. In this regard, the appearance of two review articles in the early seventies,^{3,4} and then three influential monographs in the early eighties,⁵⁻⁷ has provided stimulus for the development of additional ingenious experiments as well as more rigorous theoretical calculations directed to the understanding of this conformational effect. This review actually attempts to present an organized discussion of those efforts described in the last decade. It will be clear, nevertheless, that a proper calibration of the anomeric effect in terms of calculated and observed properties is found to be not free from challenging complications.

2. Historical Aspects and Definitions.

2.1 The Edward-Lemieux Effect.

Various studies in the field of carbohydrate chemistry led J.T. Edward to propose, in 1955, that in the pyranose ring axial alkoxy groups at C(1) are in general more stable than equatorial ones, contrary to the usual order of conformational stabilities¹ (eq. 1).



Edward's interpretation of this observation is based on the orientation of the unshared electrons of the ring oxygen (see Section 3) and is the first reference to the importance of lone electron pairs in determining conformational preferences. The area of stereoelectronic interactions is now, of course, very important in its contributions of conformational analysis to chemistry.

Nineteen fifty five is also the year when N.-J. (Paul) Chü and R.U. Lemieux began to study the anomerization equilibria of the fully acetylated derivatives of several aldohexopyranoses.⁸ Their results confirmed the contribution of a stereoelectronic factor to these equilibria. For example, the $\beta \rightleftharpoons \alpha$ equilibrium in the xylo-configurated pyranose favors the α anomer by 0.94 kcal/mol (eq 2). When the gauche non-bonded interaction between the acetoxy groups at C(1) and C(2) is removed (as in the β -lyxose $\rightarrow \alpha$ -lyxose equilibrium, eq 3) the preference for the α form increases to 1.48 kcal/mol.



Although Chü's work was never published beyond his Ph.D. thesis,⁹ the most salient results were presented at a meeting of the American Chemical Society.² It was at this time that the term "anomeric effect" was introduced: it refers to the tendency of an electronegative substituent at C(1) of a pyranoid ring to assume the axial rather than the equatorial orientation, in contrast to predictions based solely on steric grounds.

It soon became clear, however, that the phenomenon is not restricted to carbohydrates or for that matter six-membered heterocycles. Thus, the "generalized anomeric effect" is defined as the preference of the synclinal (gauche) position over the antiperiplanar (anti) in segments R-X-A-Y, where A is an element of intermediate electronegativity (e.g., C, P, S), Y denotes an atom more electronegative than A (e.g., O, N, or halogen), X denotes an element which possesses lone pairs, and R stands for H or $C^{10,11}$ (eq 4).



2.2 Some Consequences of the Anomeric Effect in Sugars.

While there are problems in the quantitative analysis of conformational equilibria for polyoxygenated structures,⁸ many of the structural and chemical consequences of the anomeric effect are to be found in monosaccharides and their derivatives.^{12,13}

Thus, some of the most clear expressions of the anomeric effect are manifested in acylated aldopyranosyl halides, where the preference of halogen for axial orientation is so large that it is the dominant factor in determining conformations. For example, in the case of α -anomers with D-xylo or D-gluco configuration, e.g., 1α - 6α , the tendency for axial orientation of the halogen (${}^{4}C_{1}$) is so high that the alternate conformers with equatorial halogen (${}^{1}C_{4}$) are detectable neither in solution nor in the crystal.¹⁴ (Scheme 1).

| Ac0 Ac0 4 C1 | ▲ | Ac0 OAc 1C4 |
|-----------------------|----|---------------------|
| Compd | x | R |
| 1 α | F | Н |
| 2α | C1 | Н |
| 3α | Br | Н |
| 4α | F | CH ₂ OAc |
| 5α | C1 | CH ₂ OAc |
| 6α | Br | CH ₂ OAc |

Scheme 1

In the corresponding β -anomeric series, the tendency of the halogen to be axial is opposed by the preference of the other ring substituents to be equatorially oriented. One consequence of this is that bromides 3β and 6β have so far eluded synthetic efforts. The β -D-xylosyl halides 1β and 2β establish ${}^{4}C_{1} \xrightarrow{1} {}^{1}C_{4}$ equilibria with predominant participation (~80%) of the latter conformers, presenting an axially disposed halogen, despite the fact that now all the acetoxy substituents are also in axial positions.¹⁴ (Scheme 2).

| Ac0 B O OAc | ، معه (| | | |
|-----------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|--|--|
| ⁴ c ₁ | AcC | | | |
| Compd | x | R | | |
| 1 β | F | н | | |
| 2 в | C1 | Н | | |
| 3 β | Br | н | | |
| 4 β | F | CH ₂ OAc | | |
| 5 β | C1 | CH ₂ OAc | | |
| 6 β | Br | CH ₂ OAc | | |

| Scheme | 2 |
|--------|---|
|--------|---|

Thus, the relative ratio of the axial and equatorial isomers at equilibrium depends mainly on the type of substituent (aglycon) on the anomeric center, on the other substituents on the ring, and on the solvent.

2.2.1 The Nature of the Aglycon.

The equilibrium composition of several tri-O-benzoyl- β -D-xylopyranose derivatives are summarized in Table 1.

| $Bz0 \qquad Bz0 \qquad x$ | $\begin{array}{c} \bullet \\ Bz0 \\ C_{4} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \bullet \\ C_{4} \\ C_{4} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \bullet \\ C_{4} \\ C_{4} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \bullet \\ C_{4} \\ C_$ |
|---------------------------|---|
| Anomeric group | % ¹ C conformer (in acetone) |
| Н | 19 |
| MeO | 26 |
| AcO | 47 |
| BzO | 50 |
| F | 90-100 |
| C1 | 98 |
| Br | 90-100 |

Table 1. Conformational Equilibria of Tri-O-benzoyl-β-D-xylopyranose Derivatives.¹²

Inspection of these data shows that the preference for the axial position increases with the electron-withdrawing character of the anomeric substituent X; that is, F > O, and for the latter element, $BzO > AcO > CH_3O$.

On the other hand, carbon atom substituents at the anomeric center generally favor the equatorial position. For example, the carbamoyl-substituted derivative 7 β displays a considerable proportion of the ${}^{2}C_{5}$ conformation (56% in CDCl₃), despite extensive 1,3- diaxial interactions of four bulky groups¹⁵ (eq 5).



2.2.2 The Other Ring Substituents.

It is well known that the configuration of the hydroxyl group at C(2) in a pyranose ring substantially affects the anomeric equilibrium. Thus, in the case of D-mannopyranose, the axial hydroxyl group at C(2) increases the contribution of the α anomer relative to that for 2-deoxy-D-arabino-hexopyranose: 69% vs 47%, respectively. Conversely, if the hydroxy group at C(2) is in the equatorial position, as in D-glucopyranose, the proportion of the α anomer decreases to 36%¹² (see, also, eqs 2 and 3).⁸

On the other hand, the role of substituents at C(5) illustrated in Scheme 3, shows that an increase in the electronegativity of the substituent increases the axial preference of the acetyl group.¹⁰



Scheme 3

2.2.3 The Effect of the Solvent.

The variation of the axial preference depending on the nature of the ring substituents suggests that the anomeric effect is sensitive to solvation. Studies of acyclic and cyclic models are of invaluable assistance: results in this field will be extensively discussed in Chapter 3. With respect to specific solvent effects on carbohydrate stereochemistry, it has recently been suggested that variations in the hydrophilicity of pyranose sugars explain the features of the anomeric effect;¹⁶ i.e., that it is the energy of interaction with the solvent which provides the driving force for glucopyranoses to adopt a given anomeric configuration. Indeed, hydrophilicity values for several model axial and equatorial were calculated by determining the volume around each molecule in which water molecules may hydrogen bond. A correlation between the difference in hydrophilic volume for each anomeric pair with the experimentally observed anomeric ratios in aqueous solution gave a good correlation coefficient of 0.974.

According to Walkinshaw,¹⁶ this correlation indicates that the dominant factor in determining the anomeric equilibrium is the relative hydrophilicity of the two anomeric isomers -the energy gain in forming sugar- - -water hydrogen bonds outweighs intramolecular steric and electronic effects. The observation that the anomeric effect increases with decreasing dielectric constant (see Chapter 3) would then be explained as caused by the reduction of the importance of sugar- --solvent interactions and an increase in the relevance of van der Waals and electrostatic terms. This reasoning seems simplistic, however, in view of the fact that the anomeric effect exists in simple tetrahydropyrans (see, for example, Table 2 below). Hydrogen bonding can be only one of several contributions -it should always favor the equatorial conformation.

2.3 Quantitation of the Anomeric Effect.

The energy differences between the equatorial and axial conformations of monosubstituted cyclohexanes (A values) are of great interest to organic chemists since they serve as models for more complicated molecules.¹⁷ Most groups prefer equatorial over axial positions, largely in order to avoid the repulsive steric interactions with the axial hydrogens of the 3- and 5-positions: thus, usually, the bulkier the substituent the larger the preference for the equatorial form¹⁸ (eq 6).



For example, D-glucose, the most abundant of the hexoses, exists in aqueous solution as 64% of the β -anomer and 36% of the α anomer (eq 7).



At first sight, the greater conformational stability of the isomer with all its substituents equatorial seems to be in accord with the conformational behavior of substituted cyclohexanes. However, the A value of the hydroxyl group in aqueous solution has been determined as -1.25 kcal/mol¹⁹ (eq 8), so that a 89:11 ratio might have been anticipated for the $\beta \rightleftharpoons \alpha$ equilibrium in D-glucose.



The magnitude of the anomeric effect is usually defined as the difference of the free energy difference $(\Delta \Delta G^{\circ})$ for the equilibrium studied and the conformational energy for the same substituent in cyclohexane.²⁰ In the system at hand, the difference between the free energies of the equilibria in eqs. 6 and 7 affords $\Delta\Delta G_{25^{\circ}C}^{\circ} = -0.34 - (-1.24) = 0.90$ kcal/mol, which quantifies the anomeric effect; that is, the tendency of the electronegative substituent at the anomeric carbon to assume the axial rather than the equatorial configuration (see Section 2.1).

In order to avoid the complications originating from the presence of several hydroxyl groups in sugars, the anomeric effect has subsequently been studied mostly in simpler analogues such as tetrahydropyrans,²¹ 1,3-dioxanes,²² 1,3-dithianes,²³ and so on.

Table 2 presents some pertinent values for anomeric effects estimated in this fashion for several 2-substituted tetrahydropyrans.^{12,21}

Table 2. Evaluation of the Anomeric Effect (AE, kcal/mol) in 2-Substituted Oxanes, According to AE = $\Delta G^{\circ}(\text{oxane}) - \Delta G^{\circ}(\text{cyclohexane})$.¹²



| X | ΔG ⁰ (oxane) | ο -ΔG (cyclohexane) | A E ^a |
|--------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------|------------------|
| C1 | 1.8 | 0.6 | 2.4 |
| Br | 1.8 | 0.5 | 2.3 |
| OMe | 0.9 | 0.8 | 1.7 |
| OEt | 0.8 | 0.8 | 1.6 |
| SMe | 0.5 | 1.0 | 1.5 |
| он | -0.1 | 0.9 | 0.8 |
| NHMe | -0.9 | 1.3 | 0.4 |
| CO ₂ Me | -1.4 | 1.3 | -0.1 |

^a kcal/mol These results establish that the anomeric effect decreases as the electron-withdrawing ability of the substituent dwindles: halogen > RO > RS > HO > NH₂.

There is, however, a well-recognized difficulty with evaluation of the anomeric effect in this manner: the steric requirements of a group in the anomeric position of the heterocycle are different than those encountered in a cyclohexane. For example, a C-O bond is significantly shorter than a C-C bond (1.43 vs. 1.54 Å, respectively) and steric congestion of an axial 2-substituent should be greater to that of the same substituent in cyclohexane;²⁴ therefore, the magnitude of the anomeric effect tends to be underestimated.

In this regard, Franck²⁵ has suggested that the correction factor for the steric effect of an axial substituent in a heterocycle can be approximated by constructing a plot of A-values for substituents incapable of displaying an anomeric effect vs the conformational preferences of these groups in the heterocycle. In this fashion, a correction factor α is applied (equation 9), and the magnitude of the anomeric effect is then calculated according to equation 10.

$$\Delta G^{\circ}_{\text{steric}} = \alpha \bullet \Delta G^{\circ}(\text{cyclohexane})$$
(9)

$$AE = \Delta G^{\circ}(heterocycle) - \Delta G^{\circ}_{steric}$$
(10)

In the system at hand, the accepted A-value as 0.8 kcal/mol for a -OMe can be interpolated to give $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric} = 1.2$ kcal/mol for the substituent at C(1) in tetrahydropyran ($\alpha = 1.53$). Now, adding the observed axial preference for methoxytetrahydropyran of 0.9 kcal/mol (Table 2), a -OMe anomeric effect of 2.1 kcal/mol is derived; substantially larger than originally estimated.

Even a qualitative decision about the presence or absence of the anomeric effect may depend on whether the A values are corrected. For example, from the equatorial preference of the carbomethoxy group in tetrahydropyran (Table 2) it could be concluded that this group does not exhibit the anomeric effect. However, a correction of the A value $(1.4 \rightarrow 2.0 \text{ kcal/mol})^{25}$ according to equation 10, suggests the existence of a moderate normal anomeric effect of 0.6 kcal/mol.²⁶

Because of the unavoidable structural and electrostatic differences between the model groups used for the correlation and those giving rise to the anomeric effect, Franck's method is only approximate though quite useful.

Another definition used for estimating the anomeric effect is based on the comparison of the Gibbs free energy difference, ΔG° (heterocycle), with the energy $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric}$ obtained from theoretical calculations using atom-potential functions such as the Hill equation.²⁷ When the entropic characteristics of a group are also known, then their contributions to $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric}$ can be properly evaluated. For example, from the free energy $\Delta G^{\circ}_{25^{\circ}C} = 1.0 \text{ kcal/mol for equilibrium 11, an anomeric effect amounting to 3.0 kcal/mol was estimated.²⁸ Here, <math>\Delta H^{\circ}_{steric} = 1.25 \text{ kcal/mol}$ (estimated by means of the Hill equation) and $T\Delta S^{\circ}_{25^{\circ}C} = 298 \text{ K} \cdot 2.6 \text{ cal/K} \cdot \text{mol} = 0.78 \text{ kcal/mol}$;²⁸ therefore, $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric} = 2.0 \text{ kcal/mol}$.



Obviously, the magnitude of the anomeric effect will depend on the correctness of the method used for calculating $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric}$, which may be evaluated by molecular mechanics or molecular orbital methods (see Chapter 3). Furthermore, experimental ΔG° (heterocycle) usually apply to an equilibrium in a given solvent; therefore, a proper estimation of the anomeric effect should include the contribution of the solvent effect, i.e., this has to be represented in $\Delta G^{\circ}_{steric}$.

3. Origin and Consequences of the Anomeric Effect.

Several explanations have been advanced to account for the origin of the anomeric effect, and over the years, this aspect has been the cause of much debate. The following sections summarize recent evidence pertinent to the two most accepted rationalizations: (1) an unfavorable dipole-dipole interaction between the carbon-heteroatom bonds on the ring and the bond from C(1) to the equatorial, electronegative substituent,¹ and (2) interaction of the ring-heteroatom lone pairs with an antibonding σ^* -orbital of the ligand bond stabilizes the axial orientation of the anomeric substituent.²⁹

From the accumulated results it is pretty evident that both factors contribute to the anomeric effect -a V_1 potential (dipole) as well as a V_2 potential (electronic interaction) on top of the usual V_3 (Pitzer) potential.

In addition, the recent discussions in terms of the principle of least nuclear motion,³⁰ or the lone pair interaction model^{13,31} will be discussed.

3.1 The Electrostatic Model.

The increased stability of axial polar groups at the anomeric position of pyranose rings (Section 2.1) was attributed by Edwards¹ to the repulsive interaction between the ring dipole, generated by the unshared electrons of the endocyclic oxygen, and the nearly parallel polar bond in the equatorial conformer (eq 12).



This is quite a plausible rationalization of the effect in view of the well-established importance of dipole-dipole interactions in conformational analysis: there is a preference for the conformation with the smallest resultant dipole moment. In the gas phase, it is generally found that the rotamer with the larger dipole moment has the larger electrostatic energy, and an increased overall energy.³² This effect will be reduced on going to a medium with a higher dielectric constant, and as a result, the populations of the conformers will change with solvent.

3.1.1 Solvent Effects.

As anticipated from the difference in dipole-dipole interactions between the axial and equatorial conformers depicted in equation 12, polar solvents generally stabilize the more polar (equatorial) conformation; i.e., axial preference decreases with increasing solvent dielectric constant.²¹ Table 3 shows data for the anomeric effect for 2-methoxytetrahydropyrans in solvents of increasing polarity. It is apparent that the anomeric effect is higher in less polar media, and this kind of observation provides strong experimental support for the electrostatic rationalization of the anomeric effect. The lessening of the anomeric effect in more polar solvents is also reproduced by quantum mechanical calculations.³⁴ In addition, the analysis of the individual terms in the intramolecular energy of dimethoxymethane shows that the predominance of the *gauche* conformer (model for axial 2-methoxy THP) originates in the electrostatic repulsion present in the *anti* conformer³⁵ (eq 13; see also Section 3.5).

Table 3.Solvent Dependence of the Conformational Equilibrium of 2-Methoxytetrahydropyran.³³



| | ويعتبن والمحاص | |
|------------------|--|------------------------------|
| Solvent | E | <pre>% axial conformer</pre> |
| CCl ₄ | 2.2 | 83 |
| benzene | 2.3 | 82 |
| cs ₂ | 2.6 | 80 |
| CHC1 3 | 4.7 | 71 |
| acetone | 20.7 | 72 |
| methanol | 32.6 | 69 |
| acetonitrile | 37.5 | 68 |
| water | 78.5 | 52 |
| | | |



5030

On the other hand, the electrostatic concept by itself is unable to rationalize variations of the bond lengths and angles that are characteristically associated with the anomeric effect (see Section 3.2). Furthermore, several recent reports disclose examples of preferential stabilization of the axial isomer in the more polar solvents.³⁶⁻³⁸ Indeed, *trans-2,3-* (12) and *trans-2,5-bis*(trimethylsiloxy)-1,4-dioxanes (13) exhibit the conformational behavior summarized in Scheme 4, which also includes the corresponding dipole moments for each conformer as evaluated by molecular mechanics.³⁶ While increased solvent polarity stabilizes the diequatorial conformations in 12, the opposite is true in 13.

| 12: OSiMe ₃ OSiMe ₃ | <u> </u> | Me ₃ SiO OSiMe ₃ |
|---|----------|--|
| $\mu = 0.5 D$ $0SiMe_{3}$ $\mu = 0$ $0SiMe_{3}$ | - | $\mu - 1.3 D$ Me ₃ SiO O OSiMe ₃ $\mu - 0$ |
| | % of di | axial conformers |
| Solvent | 12 | 13 |
| CC14 | 63 | 25 |
| CDC1 ₃ | 53 | 32 |
| (CD ₃) ₂ CO | 60 | 41 |
| CD ₃ CN | 60 | 46 |
| CD30D | 50 | |
| | Scheme | 4. |

The unexpected enhancement of the anomeric effect in 13, where μ (diequatorial) = μ (diaxial), in spite of the local group moments, was explained by Fuchs, et al.³⁶ in terms of stabilization of resonance structures originating from n- σ^* hyperconjugative electron delocalization (eq 14; see Section 3.2).^{39,40}



Similarly striking results were observed by Juaristi, et al.³⁷ during the conformational study of 2-carbomethoxy-1,3-dithiane. Whereas solvent effects at room temperature are as anticipated, a stronger anomeric effect in the less polar media, the *low-temperature* ΔG^{\bullet} measurements summarized in Table 4 show an opposite trend: the 14-ax/14-eq ratio increases with increasing solvent polarity.

Table 4. Low-temperature Conformational Equilibria of 2-Carbomethoxy-1,3-dithiane (14).³⁷

CO No.

| Solvent $(\epsilon)^{a}$ | Temperature (⁰ C) | K | ΔG ⁰ (kcal/mol | |
|---|-------------------------------|------|---------------------------|--|
| CD ₂ Cl ₂ (8.9) | -100 | 11.1 | 0.83 | |
| (CD ₃) ₂ CO (20.7) | - 90 | 12.6 | 0.92 | |
| CD_OD (32.6) | - 90 | 22.3 | 1.13 | |

a Dielectric constant

The marked contrast between ambient- and low temperature behavior was suggested as originating from a solvent compression effect. According to this proposal,³⁷ the population of the conformer with the smaller molar volume (the axial conformer) should increase with the more polar solvent owing to higher internal pressure by the solvent at low temperatures.

In this context, the conformational equilibrium isotope effect (CEIE) observed in 15-ax \Rightarrow 15-eq was found by Robinson, et al.⁴¹ to be solvent dependent: there is a linear correlation between the CEIE and the polarity of the solvent. This observation is consistent with an equilibrium between species differing in the orientation of two electric dipoles. In the system at hand, one dipole is the resultant of the two C-O-C groups in the ring, and the other must arise from the difference in polarity between the C-H and C-D bonds, which are nearly parallel to the ring dipole in one conformer and approximately antiparallel in the other (eq 15).



The increased predominance of 15-ax in less polar solvents is in agreement with H in C-H being more negative than D in C-D, as expected from the inductive isotope effects observed on the pK_as of carboxylic acids.⁴²

3.2 The Double-bond/No-bond Model.

The rationalization of the anomeric effect solely in terms of dipole-dipole interactions¹ fails to account quantitatively for observed axial preferences, and, most importantly, does not predict the bond-length and bond-angle changes which are characteristic of anomeric segments (see Section 3.2.2). In this regard, a second or additional, well accepted rationalization arose from investigations on α -halogenoethers. In these compounds, preference for the *gauche* (axial) orientation is associated with a significant lengthening of the carbon-halogen bond, and a concomitant shortening of the adjacent C-O bond.²⁹ The stereoelectronic explanation that was proposed is illustrated for 2-chlorooxane in equation 16. The stabilization of the axial conformer is attributed to delocalization of the antiperiplanar lone-pair orbital on oxygen to the antibonding orbital of the carbon-halogen bond. This interaction produces the lengthening of the C-Cl bond by electron transfer to its σ antibonding orbital, the contraction of the C-O bond by increasing its double-bond character, and an opening of the O-C-Cl bond-angle relative to the normal tetrahedral value because of the partial sp² character of the anomeric carbon. This effect seems absolutely certain for Cl or **Br**, which are more electronegative than oxygen.



According to this hyperconjugation model, electron delocalization within axial 2- chlorooxane is expressed as two resonance structures in the language of valence-bond theory (double bond-no bond resonance).⁴³ In the language of molecular orbital theory, the axial form is energetically preferred because it benefits from a two-electron interaction ($n \rightarrow \sigma^*$) between an occupied, high energy donor orbital and an empty, low energy acceptor orbital (Scheme 5).



Since this stabilizing orbital interaction is inversely proportional to the energy difference between the interacting orbitals,⁴⁴ the strongest stabilising interactions will be between the most effective donors and the most effective acceptors. Or, in Kirby's words:⁴⁵ there is a stereoelectronic preference for conformations in which the best donor lone pair or bond is antiperiplanar to the best acceptor bond.

In this regard, the most effective donor orbital is a carbanion's lone pair (n_{C}) followed by unshared electron pairs in heteroatoms, and then sigma bonds:

$$n_{C} \rightarrow n_{N} > n_{S} > n_{O} > \sigma_{C-S} > \sigma_{C-H'} \sigma_{C-C} > \sigma_{C-O} > \sigma_{C-F'}$$

On the other hand, the most effective acceptor orbital is the empty p orbital in a carbonium ion, followed by the sequence:

$$\sigma^{*}_{C-Cl} > \sigma^{*}_{C-S} > \sigma^{*}_{C-F} > \sigma^{*}_{C-O} > \sigma^{*}_{C-C'} \sigma^{*}_{C-H}$$

As a consequence, $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interactions will always be stronger than $\sigma \rightarrow \sigma^*$ effects. Among these latter effects, the strongest are between σ_{C-H} and $\sigma^*_{C-F'}$ as in the gauche effect (see Section 3.6.1).

3.2.1 The Nature of the Lone Pairs.

It is clear at this point that the explanations of the anomeric effect, either according to the electrostatic model or to the negative hyperconjugation model, involve the non-bonding electron pairs of the heteroatom involved. Thus a correct understanding of those electron pairs is crucial here. In this respect, Kirby⁴⁶ has presented a most valuable discussion on whether the non-bonding electrons of bicovalent oxygen (the most common donor heteroatom in anomeric interactions) should be depicted as cannonical n_{σ} and n_{p} orbitals (Scheme 6a), or rather as localized sp³ hybrid orbitals on tetrahedral centers (Scheme 6b).



In this discussion,⁴⁶ Kirby considered a system RO-CH₂-X in terms of canonical (n_p and n_σ) as well as sp³-hybrid lone pair orbitals. Of the former, the stereoelectronic effect is expected to be strongest in the R-O/C-X orthogonal conformation, in which the p-type lone pair and the σ^*_{C-X} orbital are eclipsed (Scheme 7a). Conformation (b) in Scheme 7 can be disregarded because of unfavorable bond eclipsing, and because n_σ is substantially lower in energy than n_p , affording a

weaker stabilization. Nevertheless, steric hindrance in (a) is proposed to lead in practice to a gauche conformation (c), which allows for some $n_{\sigma} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ stabilization while still keeping the stronger $n_{p} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ overlap.

The alternative description in terms of hybrid lone pairs (Scheme 7d) shows $n \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ overlap with the antiperiplanar sp³-hybrid lone pair, which is made up from one part s-orbital (σ symmetry) and three parts of p-orbitals (π symmetry) - closely similar to description (c).



Inspite of these arguments,⁴⁶ and inspite of the fact that most organic chemists usually prefer to use the description in terms of two equivalent sp^3 -hybridized lone pairs, there is theoretical⁴⁷ and experimental⁴⁸ evidence that the lone pairs are directionally nonequivalent, one occupying a higher energy orbital with considerable p-character, and the other a lower energy s-type orbital. Some pertinent data are summarized by Laing,⁴⁹ who points out that the photoelectron spectrum for water affords *four* well-defined ionization bands at 12.6, 13.7, 17.2 and ca. 32 eV, which were assigned to the p-type lone pair, the two O-H bonding molecular orbitals, and the stype lone pair, respectively.⁵⁰ By contrast, the sp³ hybrid model of water indicates only *two* types of electrons, the bond pairs and the lone pairs.

In this context, it has been shown⁵¹ that the five-membered furanose ring orients polar substituents at the anomeric center in axial or pseudoaxial position much more strongly (95%) than the six-membered pyranose ring (56%). That this stronger anomeric effect is the result of the better ability of endocyclic oxygen to participate in stabilizing conjugation in five-rather than six-membered rings was convincingly argued by Dubois, et al.⁵² by comparison with related hydrocarbons. Furthermore, structural comparison of furanoses vs pyranoses (Scheme 8) compelled these authors to suggest that the observed enhancement of the *endo* (see Section 4) anomeric effect in furanoses establishes the sp² hybridization of the endocyclic oxygen.

According to this reasoning,⁵² in furanoses (Scheme 8b) and unlike pyranoses (Scheme 8a), the torsion angle, naturally close to 90°, favors a good $n_p \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ overlap for the sp² hybrid endocyclic oxygen. By contrast, in the hypothesis of an sp³ hybridization, the torsion angle allowing for $n_{sp^3} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ overlap is close to 60°, which is the natural structural angle in pyranoses but not in furanoses. In the sp³ model the stabilizing conjugation would then be better assured in the sixmembered heterocycles, contrary to observation.



Further experimental support for the n_p/n_σ dissection of the lone-pair electrons in bivalent oxygen comes from the infrared studies of Touboul and Dana in tetrahydropyrans 16-19.⁵³ (Scheme 9).



The C-D stretching bands of isomers 16 and 17 are centered at 2185 cm⁻¹ (equatorial deuterium) and at 2103 cm⁻¹ (axial deuterium). Derivatives 18 show, for an equatorial deuterium, a significant lowering of the v_{C-D} frequency, which depends on the bulkiness of the R group: $\Delta v \sim -20$ cm⁻¹ for phenyl or t-butyl, $\Delta v \sim -50$ cm⁻¹ for methyl or benzyl. These frequency shifts were ascribed to conjugation of an exocyclic oxygen lone pair with σ^*_{C-D} , which should be facilitated when R is a small group. According to the sp³-hybridized model, simultaneous stabilizing $n_O \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ and $n_O \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-D}$ interactions (conformer A, Scheme 10) are not expected to be very sensitive to the steric hindrance of R -contrary to the experimental result.



In conformation B (Scheme 10), the exocyclic oxygen is sp^2/p hybridized and presents both $n_P \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ and $n_\sigma \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-D}$ stabilizing interactions. With this model, bulky R groups may cause $\theta > 30^\circ$, which reduces orbital overlap and thus the Δv value -as experimentally observed. The infrared data from molecules 19 can be similarly interpreted, and seem to give credence to the hypothesis of sp^2 and p-type lone-pair orbitals at the exocyclic oxygen.

While the evidence presented here favors nonequivalent lone pairs, many theoreticians advise that partitioning of the lone pair density is difficult, and conclude that the two pictures are "equivalent".

3.2.2 Precise Structural Data and the Double-bond/No-bond Model for the Anomeric Effect.

As was already mentioned, detailed examination of the geometries about RO-C-X systems frequently show characteristic patterns of bond lengths and angles associated with particular conformations. These findings led to the proposal of a hyperconjugative mechanism used to rationalize the anomeric and other interesting stereochemical trends.

Scheme 11 shows several bond lengths at anomeric segments which are of particular interest in connection with the presumed $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ orbital interaction.⁵⁴



Very interesting are the two fluoro compounds, where the benzoate crystallized in the all-axial conformation, whereas the acetate is all-equatorial. The shortening of the O-C(1) bond in the former (1.34 Å), relative to the one observed in the latter (1.41 Å) is quite substantial. This trend is confirmed in the chloro derivatives (Scheme 11). There is a corresponding lengthening of the carbon-halogen bonds in the axial anomers.

These patterns of behavior are reproduced in many other heterocycles such as *trans*- 2,3-dichloro-1,4-dioxane²⁹ (Scheme 12a) and fluoroethylene ozonide^{55,56} (Scheme 12b), where the stronger interaction takes place with the peroxy oxygen atom (lone pair-lone pair repulsion within the O-O moiety is expected to enhance the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ donation).



Of particular interest are also the X-ray crystallographic data of orthocarbonates, $C(OR)_4$, which contain the maximum possible number (six) of anomeric O-C-O pairs at a single carbon center. Very recently, crystal structures of three tetrakis-(aryloxy)methanes have been determined,⁵⁷ and the observed bond lengths and angles support the presence of multiple anomeric interactions: by comparison with the average inner and outer C-O bond lengths obtained from 212 crystal structures of anisoles, a combination of the electronegativity effect due to multiple oxygen substitution and the anomeric effect provokes a substantial shortening of the inner C-O bonds. The lengthening of the outer C-O bonds was interpreted as indicating that the n_p lone pair on each of the oxygen atoms is used for negative hyperconjugation with adjacent σ^*_{C-O} orbitals rather than for conjugation with the phenyl ring.⁵⁷

A remarkable exception to this structural trend was reported by Juaristi, et al.⁵⁸ following the discovery of a substantial anomeric effect in 2-(diphenylphosphinoyl)-1,3-dithiane, 20.⁵⁹ Comparison of X-ray analyses of 20-axial, and r-2-(diphenylphosphinoyl)- c-4,c-6-dimethyl-1,3-dithiane (21) was made in order to examine the possible importance of $n_s \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-P}$ interactions which, if significant, would be manifested in shortened C-S and elongated C-P distances in the axial vs equatorial form. Selected bond lengths for 20-axial together with corresponding values for 21-equatorial are in Table 5.

| | s, P(0)Ph ₂ | S P(0)Ph ₂ |
|---------|------------------------|-----------------------|
| <u></u> | 20 . | 21 |
| S-C(2) | 1.809 (3) | 1.810 (4) |
| C(2)-P | 1.825 (3) | 1.840 (4) |
| P-0 | 1.486 (2) | 1.481 (3) |

Table 5. Selected Interatomic Distances (Å) in 20 and 21,⁵⁸ with Standard Deviations in Parentheses.

Comparison of these values reveals that the C-P distance in 21 is quite similar but, if anything, slightly longer than that in 20-axial. This observation, as well as the lack of any significant difference in the mean S-C(2) lengths, is contrary to expectations if an $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-P}$ interaction makes an important contribution to the preferred axial conformation in 20. Alternative rationalizations of the effect(s) responsible for the conformational behavior of 20 are discussed in Chapter 5.

Concerning the manifestation of the structural criterion for the anomeric effect in carbohydrates, the C-O-C-O-C segments of 111 derivatives retrieved from the Cambridge Crystallographic Database were scrutinized by Fuchs, et al.⁶⁰ Statistical treatment of the ring- and *exo*-C(1)-O bond lengths and C(1)-O-C bond angles afforded the main following principal conclusions:

(1) Axial α -glycosides are almost twice as common as equatorial ones, which provides support for the enhanced stability (hence more frequent occurrence) of the former.

(2) Conformations in which the exocyclic anomeric oxygen lacks lone pairs antiperiplanar to the C(1)-O bond are totally absent, which confirms the importance of the *exo* anomeric effect (see Chapter 4).

(3) The axial α -glycosides with a R-inside conformation (Structure B, Scheme 13) are absent, due to overwhelming steric strain.

(4) The population of the β -glycosides shows a 3:1 distribution in the C and D forms (Scheme 13); the latter rotamer had been usually disregarded by other authors. (See, however, below).



(5) The *endo*- and *exo*-C(1)-O bond lengths in the equatorial β -glycosides differ appreciably: the ring C(1)-O bonds approach the standard value (1.43 Å) while the exocyclic C(1)-O bonds are much shorter. At the same time, the internal C-O-C(1) bond angles have almost standard values (109°) as opposed to the larger external C-O-C(1) angles (114-5°). These data are again consistent with the importance of the *exo* anomeric effect (see Chapter 4).

(6) In both axial and equatorial glycosides, the dihedral O-C-O-R angles are appreciably larger than 60°. While in rotamer A (Scheme 13) this could be attributed to steric hindrance, in D (Scheme 13) a smaller than 60° dihedral angle was anticipated on steric grounds. The authors suggest that this finding constitutes experimental evidence for the non-equivalence of the oxygen lone pairs since the observed dihedral angles favor optimal $n_P \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C(1)-O}$ overlap. (See, however, below).

While the above statistical study has been questioned by Box^{61} in view of the fact that the evaluation involves comparison of bond lengths obtained with different degrees of accuracy, a more recent report by Fuchs, et al.⁶² describes the rigorous analysis of a larger set of 529 carbohydrate structures that contain O-C-O units. Indeed, for equatorial glycosides, contrary to the previous hypothesis⁶⁰ advanced in item (6) above, no correlation was found between bond lengths and bond angles with the magnitude of the O-C-O-R dihedral angles in conformer D (Scheme 13). Thus, the originally proposed dependence of the strength of the *exo*-anomeric effect on the orientation of the n_p lone pair was abandoned. In addition, the previous assertion⁶⁰ that conformer D (Scheme 13) contributes significantly to the conformational populations of equatorial glycosides was found to be erroneous, due to insufficient database in the original study.

In a related study, Cossé-Barbi and Dubois analyzed the X-ray data of 546, $C_1-O_2-C_3-O_4-C_5$ molecular fragments extracted from the Cambridge Crystallographic Database.⁵¹ These authors argue that the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ model of the anomeric effect, accounting for the shortening of the internal O_2-C_3 bond, the lengthening of the C_3-O_4 bond, and the modification of the hybridization of O_2 and C_3 (which acquire a more pronounced s character) refers only to very simple structures with weak steric interactions: in a large population of structures, a remarkable dispersion of the values of bond lengths, bond angles, and torsion angles is actually observed.^{51,60}

In this regard, Kirby, et al.⁶³⁻⁶⁶ have found that the length of the C-O bond of ethers and esters varies in a systematic way depending on the steric and electronic interactions involved. In particular, the lengths of the C-O bonds at the acetal centers of a series of tetrahydropyranyl acetals 22 and 23 (Scheme 14) deviate significantly from the standard r = 1.43 Å.



More significantly, this variation is systematic and depends on the effective electronegativity of the exocyclic OR group: the more electronegative the group, the longer is the C-OR bond and the shorter the endocyclic O-C(OR) bond. For compounds 22, these bond length changes are, of course, interpreted in terms of an stabilizing $n_O \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-OR}$ interaction (Scheme 14).

Most interestingly, similar (actually ca. 32% smaller) effects on bond lengths were found in equatorial acetals 23, despite the fact that $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ overlap is unfavorable here. This result was explained⁶⁴ in terms of $\sigma \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interaction, between the σ -bonding orbital of the endocyclic, remote C-O bond and the antiperiplanar σ^*_{C-OR} orbital (eq. 17).



The stereoelectronic effects described above were related to reactivity. The pioneering work in this area was done by Eliel and Nader⁶⁷ who investigated the stereochemistry of the reaction of axial and equatorial 2-alkoxy-1,3-dioxanes with Grignard reagents, and concluded that it is governed by powerful stereoelectronic effects. Indeed, reaction of the axial diastereomer proceeded smoothly at room temperature to give the corresponding 2-alkyl derivative having the 2-alkyl group axially oriented. In contrast, the equatorial orthoester failed to react under similar conditions. (Scheme 15). In the axial isomer, the dioxane oxygens have each an electron pair properly disposed (antiperiplanar) to assist the ejection of the leaving group. Then the Grignard reagent attacks from the same side to afford the observed product.



Specifically, C-O cleavage occurs readily only when a nonbonding electron pair on the remaining oxygen atom of the O-C-O segment is antiperiplanar to the bond being broken.^{64,67} (See Chapter 7). Furthermore, with aryl acetals 24, linear correlations are apparent between the pK_a of the conjugate acids (ArOH) of the leaving group (ArO; eq 18), and the length of the bond being broken.⁶⁸ This effect was also observed in the equatorial isomers (cf. eq 17).



3.2.3 Stereoelectronic Effects upon C-H Coupling Constants.

That the magnitude of the one-bond ¹³C-¹H coupling constant for an axial C-H bond adjacent to N or O in a six-membered ring is invariably smaller by a significant amount (8-10 Hz) than ¹J for an equatorial bond, has been viewed as a manifestation of the generalized anomeric effect.^{69,70} For example, the smaller ¹J for the C(2)-H_{ax} bond (157.4 Hz) relative to ¹J for the C(2)-H_{eq} bond (167.5 Hz) in *cis*-4,6-dimethyl-1,3-dioxane (25, Scheme 16) has been rationalized in terms of an $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interaction between the antiperiplanar pair of non-bonded electrons on oxygen and the axial C-H bond on the adjacent carbon.



While it has been noted that this correlation between the magnitude of ${}^{1}J$ and C-H bond orientation does not apply to C-H bonds adjacent to sulfur in thio-D-glycosides,⁷¹ Bailey, et al.⁷² have reported a 9.21 Hz difference in the magnitude of the ${}^{1}J$ couplings between C(2) and the axial and equatorial H(2) protons in *cis*-4,6-dimethyl-1,3-dithiane (26, Scheme 16). Nevertheless, assignment of the one-bond C(2)-H couplings revealed that the axial H(2) proton of 26 has the larger ${}^{1}J$ (154.1 Hz for H_{ax}; 144.9 Hz for H_{eq}). This result is, of course, opposite to the correlation noted in 25.

Considering that hydrogen-bond formation between solvent and the initially non-bonded electrons on the heteroatom would be expected to lower the energy of the (initially) n-electrons and thereby decrease the effectiveness of the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-Hax}$ interaction,²² the formation of hydrogen bonds should lead to an attenuation of the $|\Delta J|$ value. This was indeed the trend observed experimentally for 25,⁷² and is consistent with the stereoelectronic interpretation discussed above. In contrast to the behavior of 25, the value of $|\Delta J|$ in the dithiane 26 is unaffected by hydrogen-bonding solvents, and the authors suggest that factors other than those originating from $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interactions may be responsible for the differences in magnitude of ${}^{1}J_{C-Hax}$ and ${}^{1}J_{C-Heq}$ in the dithiane.⁷²

In this context, Wolfe, et al.⁷³ have recently proposed that stereoelectronic effects upon onebond C-H coupling constants be termed "Perlin Effects". Furthermore, their analysis of experimental data confirmed that the effect reverses for C-H bonds adjacent to two heteroatoms from below the first row. More importantly, it was concluded that longer (weaker) C-H bonds have the smaller coupling constant.

With regard to the observations of Bailey, et al.⁷² concerning the reversal of the relative magnitudes of the coupling constants (see above), it was concluded that the anomaly resides in the reversal of the bond lengths as a result of dominant $\sigma_{C-S} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-Heq}$ (rather than $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-Hax}$) interactions.^{73,74} An interesting possibility is that this effect is also responsible for the relative chemical shifts in the two series: δ_{ax} upfield of δ_{eq} in 25, downfield in 26.⁷⁵

3.2.4 The Reverse Anomeric Effect.

Negative hyperconjugation is not universally accepted as the explanation for the energetic and conformational consequences of the anomeric effect.^{13,30,43,76,77} A major failure concerns the so-called "reverse anomeric effect",^{78,79} whose best evidence comes from systems where the 2-substituent is the N⁺ atom of a heterocycle. In particular, while the conformational equilibrium of α -D-xylo-compound 27 contains (in CCl₄) 35% of the ¹C₄ form (eq 19), the protonated species 28 (eq 20) exists exclusively with the imidazolium group equatorial.



Clearly the steric requirements of the imidazole ring have not changed on going from 27 to 28, but the evidence suggests that the preference for the equatorial conformation is stronger than the normal steric preference found in cyclohexane (A-value). This is the reverse anomeric effect.

According to the frontier orbital picture of the anomeric effect the overlap of the p-type lone pair on oxygen with the σ^* orbital of the axial carbon-quaternary nitrogen (Scheme 17) should occur in exactly the same way as with a carbon-oxygen or carbon-halogen bond. Therefore, the reverse anomeric effect should not exist based on the molecular orbital picture.



The reverse anomeric effect was initially attributed to a favorable through-space interaction of the positive charge (in equatorial N⁺) with the unshared electrons present in the ring oxygen; however, this hypothesis has not been widely accepted.⁷⁸ An alternative explanation is that the anomeric effect is reversed because dipole-dipole interactions no longer reinforce the stereoelectronic preference. This picture is illustrated in Scheme 18, where the dipole moment associated with fragment C-O-C opposes that of C-X in the normal anomeric (*gauche*) arrangement (Scheme 18a). In the corresponding conformation of $ROCH_2^+NR_3$ (Scheme 18b) the C-X dipole is reversed, and the resultant moment is now a minimum in the antiperiplanar conformation (Scheme 18c). This interpretation assumes that dipolar effects are dominant in this system.



Finally, Lemieux has proposed that when the aglycon is strongly electronegative and unable to stabilize the glycosidic bond due to lack of lone pair electrons, then the axial C-N⁺ bond is so extremely weak as to make such an isomer energetically unlikely.⁷⁸

Be that as it may, there is only scarce experimental evidence about the reverse anomeric effect, and the evidence available is sometimes misleading due to improper evaluation of the reference steric term. For example, contrary to literature suggestion for the existence of a reverse anomeric effect in 2-carbomethoxytetrahydropyran⁸⁰ (eq 21) the predicted²⁵ $\Delta G^*_{steric} = -1.98 \text{ kcal/mol com$ $pared with the experimental²⁴ <math>\Delta G^* = -1.38 \text{ kcal/mol indicates, in fact, a normal anomeric effect of 0.6 kcal/mol. Recently, Kleinpeter et al.⁸¹ have estimated a substantial 0.9 kcal/mol value for the anomeric stabilization in the O-C-CO₂Et segment.$



A substituent that clearly prefers the equatorial orientation to a greater extent when in the anomeric position than in cyclohexane is deuterium.^{82,83} Indeed, whereas the deuterium in a CHD group in cyclohexane- d_1 prefers the equatorial over the axial position by 6.3 cal/mol,⁸⁴ Anet and Kopelevich have found that the deuterium in 5,5-dimethyl-1,3-dioxane-2- d_1 (29; eq 22) prefers the equatorial position by about 50 cal/mol.⁸²



This remarkable equilibrium isotope effect was rationalized⁸² in terms of $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ hyperconjugation, according to which the bond to the axial substituent is weakened and lengthened. Differences in zero point energy contributions associated with the C-H stretching frequencies account for the observed isotope effect: it is easier to break an axial C-H bond relative to a similarly disposed C-D bond. (This is not, of course, an example of a reverse anomeric effect).

In the context of the reverse anomeric effect, an interesting exception has been described by Ratcliffe and Fraser-Reid,⁸⁵ in connection with work on glycosylacetonitrilium ions (30). That these intermediates can form from imidates 31 has been proposed by several workers; however, whereas Pavia, et al.⁸⁶ favoured the α -isomers, Schmidt and Michel⁸⁷ have proposed the β -counterpart (30 β) because of the reverse anomeric effect. (Scheme 19). The results of Fraser-Reid show that the kinetic product of the reaction is the α -acetonitrilium ion.



Quite striking also are the reports of substantial anomeric effects in 2-(triphenylphosphonio)⁸⁸ and 2-(diphenylphosphinyl)borane-1,3-dithiane,⁸⁹ where the phosphorus atom formally bears a positive charge. (Scheme 20). Evidently, in contrast to ammonium-substituted six-membered heterocycles, 32 and 33 do not present the reverse anomeric effect. (See also Chapter 5).



3.2.5 Does an Anomeric Effect raise the Barrier to Conformational Change?

As we have seen, the hyperconjugative (double-bond/no-bond) picture of the anomeric effect confers a double-bond character to the C-O bonds; accordingly, Deslongchamps⁹⁰ has predicted that the energy barrier for C-O bond rotation should be higher than that observed in simple alkanes.

In line with this prediction, Anet and Yavari⁹¹ determined that chloromethyl methyl ether exists in the *gauche* conformation 34, and that the barrier for the rotation of the O-CH₂Cl bond amounts to 4.2 kcal/mol -ca. 2 kcal/mol higher than anticipated.



In contrast with the previous results, Perrin and Núnez⁹² found no evidence for such an increase but rather a slight decrease. Indeed, line-shape analysis of the variable-temperature ¹H NMR spectra of 2,2-dimethoxyoxane (35; Scheme 21) afforded a ΔG^* for ring inversion worth 8.7 kcal/mol for ring inversion, which is significantly lower than that for oxane (10.3 kcal/mol).⁹³ Perrin and Núñez conclude that the anomeric effect does not raise the barrier to conformational change in 35, relative to other six-membered rings. Instead, they suggest a reduction in the barrier by 1.4-2.1 kcal/mol, which could be ascribed to better $n_P \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ overlap in the eclipsed half-chair transition state conformation for ring inversion, or simply to a bad steric interaction in the ground state.



More recently, the barriers to ring inversion of 2-isopropoxy- (**36**), 2-(4-methoxyphenoxy)- (**37**), and 2-phenoxytetrahydropyran (**38**) were studied in order to see if the barrier is influenced by the anomeric effect.⁹⁴ The observed activation energies are reported in Table 6.



| | | | | ٤ |
|-------|------------------------------------|---------|---------------------------|--------------------------|
| Compd | OR | % axial | ∆G ^{7†} ax→eq | ∆G ⁷ eq→ax |
| 36 | OCH(CH ₃) ₂ | 62 | 8.9 | 8.7 |
| 37 | oc ₆ H ₅ | 86 | 8.8 | 8.2 |
| 38 | OC6H4OCH3 | 79 | 8.6 | 8.2 |

Comparison with the inversion barrier in tetrahydropyran (10.3 kcal/mol)⁹³ indicated again that the anomeric effect does *lower* the barrier to ring inversion. Ouedraogo and Lessard⁹⁴ suggest that this is due to the fact that the $n_{exo} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ orbital overlap can be maintained throughout the inversion process and thus impart some sp² character to the anomeric carbon, which would lower the inversion barrier (in analogy with, for example, methylenecyclohexane).

3.3 The Principle of Least Nuclear Motion as an Interpretation of the Kinetic Anomeric Effect.

One powerful opponent of the frontier orbital explanation of the anomeric effect, Sinnott⁹⁵ has recently summarized the difficulties, both of inadequate agreement with experiment and of conceptual confusion. The alternative rationalization that Sinnott offers is based on the "principle of least molecular deformation"; i.e., the commonsense, intuitive idea that those reactions are favored where the change in geometry is minimal.

The equivalence of the predictions of double-bond/no-bond resonance (or "antiperiplanar lone pair hypothesis"; see Chapter 7) and of the principle of least nuclear motion (PLNM) are illustrated by analysis of the reactions of axial and equatorial tetrahydropyranyl models (Scheme 22). The preferred conformation of the ionized form is assumed to be the half-chair, and the nature of the atomic motions is seen by taking as a plane of reference the plane defined by C(1), C(2), O(5) and C(5) of the oxocarbonium ion, and considering motions about the C(1)-O(5) bond, depicted in Newman projections in Scheme 22.



For both isomers, the motions of C(2) and of C(5) can be described as a 30° rotation of the C(1)-C(2) and O(5)-C(5) bonds, respectively, about the C(1)-O(5) bond. By contrast, the motions of the hydrogen at C(1) in the two cases are quite different: in the axial isomer, the C(1)-H(1) bond rotates only 30° , whereas in the equatorial isomer it must rotate a full 90° . Clearly, more nuclear movement is involved in the (disfavoured) equatorial case.

3.4 The Lone Pair Interaction Model. (Eliel's Rabbit Ear Effect Revisited).

Recently, Box¹³ has reviewed cases of molecules whose data do not support the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ hypothesis of the anomeric effect, and concludes that this model is not useful for rationalizing the anomeric effects. Furthermore, Box proposes a hypothesis based on dominant n-n interactions,³¹ with a minor contribution from the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interactions, as a better model to explain both the anomeric effects and the chemistry of acetals.

The n-n interaction hypothesis is based on the concept that when two occupied orbitals of similar energy interact through space, then they interact to produce two new orbitals. This two-orbitals/four-electrons interaction will be destabilizing as depicted in Scheme 23; i.e., the destabilization provoked by the new highest-energy orbital is greater than the stabilization gained by the formation of the low-energy orbital.



Scheme 24 shows that all chair conformations available to the equatorial anomer in a 2-alkoxytetrahydropyran present at least one n-n interaction. On the other hand, the predominant conformations of the α -anomer have either one or none (40C is discarded due to steric crowding). A stereochemical consequence is that the anomer with the smaller number of unfavorable interactions will be more stable. Furthermore, for a given configuration, the rotamer presenting the smallest number of n-n interactions (40A in Scheme 24) should be the most stable.



Support for this lone pair interaction model comes from the photoelectron spectroscopy work of Jorgensen:⁵⁰ whereas the energy separation of the (interacting, presumably through-space) n orbitals in *trans*-1,8-dioxadecalin (model for equatorial anomers) is a remarkable 0.85 eV, the energy separation of the α -anomeric model was only 0.2 eV, suggesting that the β -anomeric arrangements are less stable because of the substantial through-space destabilization in these isomers.

3.5 Theoretical Studies of the Anomeric Effect.

As expected from the definition of the generalized anomeric effect (see Section 2.1), theoretical calculations carried out in simple molecules with the general formula X-CH₂-Y are sufficiently general to reproduce the behavior of larger systems (e.g., six-membered heterocycles) incorporating anomeric segments. Of course, high-level calculations (e.g., *ab initio*) are still prohibitively expensive if performed in medium- or large-sized rings.

Indeed, it has been shown that the axial preference found in 2-substituted tetrahydropyrans and tetrahydrothianes is reproduced by *ab initio* calculations in the preferred *gauche* arrangements of truncated segments over the *anti* conformation (Scheme 25).^{96,97} This section will summarize the large number of theoretical studies, at various levels, reported in the last decade on molecules with the general formula XCH₂Y.



3.5.1 Molecular Mechanics.

The molecular mechanics or empirical force field method has been widely used for determining molecular structures and energies.⁹⁸ Concerning the C-O-C-O-C pattern characteristic of anomeric segments, the original version of Allinger's MM2 program (MM2'77) was already parametrized to reproduce the anticipated resonance form (C-O⁺=C + 'O-C) which involves donation of a in-plane lone pair of electrons on one oxygen into the antiperiplanar adjacent carbon oxygen bond. In addition, the MM2(77) program also "understood" the dipole-dipole interactions in the molecule, which will try to orient so as to minimize the electrostatic repulsion of the system (see Section 2.1). Thus reasonable dihedral angles and energies could be calculated with MM2. There were, however, some unsatisfactory results from these calculations involving the central C-O-C angle and the bond lengths.

The tendency of C-O bond lengths to change as a function of the torsional angle at an acetal carbon was therefore included in a new version of the molecular mechanics program, MM2(82), based on the observed behavior of molecules incorporating anomeric segments, C-O-C-O-C, as indicated by ab initio calculations and experimental structural data. Experimental geometries and energies are reasonably well reproduced by the new program.⁹⁹

Indeed, Anderson, et al.¹⁰⁰ report that the complex experimental conformational behavior of the methyl, ethyl and isopropyl acetals of formaldehyde, acetaldehyde, propionaldehyde, isobutyraldehyde, and pivalaldehyde is defined with the assistance of the molecular mechanics program parametrized for the C-O-C-O-C anomeric effect.⁹⁹

In this context, Fuchs, et al.¹⁰¹ have also parametrized MM2 for the anomeric effect. This program reproduced the conformational preferences of the mono, 2,3-di-, and 2,5-di-*tert*-butoxy-1,4-dioxanes. In addition, calculations with this modified force field helped explain the reasons for the alleviation of the anomeric effect in *trans*-2,3- and *trans*-2,5-di(trimethylsilyloxy)-1,4-dioxanes (eqs 23 and 24), a matter of some controversy.¹⁰²



More recently, molecular mechanics have been carried out for twelve derivatives of 2-alkoxytetrahydropyrans with the alkoxy group in the axial and equatorial conformations.¹⁰³ Comparisons were made carrying out calculations with three different versions of the Allinger MM2 programs: (a) version 1977, (b) the Osawa and Jaime version (1981-1984),¹⁰⁴ and the MM2(85) version.¹⁰⁵ It was concluded¹⁰³ that force field calculations are good for describing the anomeric effect; in particular, the more stable conformer was in all cases the one with the anomeric substituent in axial position, giving axial/equatorial energy differences between 1 and 1.5 kcal/mol. These energy differences were predicted (in accord with experiment) to decrease when the dielectric constant of the medium is increased.

On the other hand, geometries are not described properly with the early versions of MM2: all bonds at the acetalic center remain constant in length and do not change upon passing from the equatorial to the axial conformation. By contrast, the MM2(85) program yielded geometries in very good agreement with experiment.¹⁰³

The MM2(85) program was recently modified for application to linear and cyclic compounds including N-C-O units.¹⁰⁶ The force field is reported to permit the determination of the stability and geometry of the different conformers of pertinent compounds with high accuracy; i.e., the results were consistent with experimental data (NMR, X-ray, IR spectra and dipole moments).¹⁰⁷ Parametrization of MM2 for N-C-N fragments has been also performed.¹⁰⁸

3.5.2 Extended Hückel Calculations.

The preferred gauche, gauche conformation of dimethoxymethane is not predicted by the extended Hückel method.¹⁰⁹ Nevertheless, Inagaki, et al.¹¹⁰ have recently proposed a new theory for the anomeric effect, which was based on extended Hückel calculations on the four bond orbitals ($n_{C'}$, $\sigma_{C-C'}$, σ^*_{C-C} and σ^*_{C-F}) of interest in syn- and anti- β -fluoroethyl carbanion. The orbital interaction for transition $n_C \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-F}$ was found to be the most favorable energetically, and rationalized so in view of the fact that it does not involve three-orbital phase discontinuity (Scheme 26).¹¹⁰



3.5.3 Quantitative PMO Analysis.

In this context, Scheme 27 illustrates the application of the perburbation molecular orbital procedure to C-Y torsion in XCH₂YR, with the interaction taken as RY- - - -CH₂X.¹¹¹ In each conformation shown, the double occupied orbital is n_P (the p-type non-bonding orbital on Y), and the acceptor orbital is the unoccupied orbital of CH₂X that has the proper symmetry for overlap with n_P. In the antiperiplanar conformation, the acceptor orbital is $\pi^*_{CH_2X}$, but in the gauche conformation the acceptor orbital is $\sigma^*_{CH_2X}$.



The primary (----) orbital interactions indicate that since the σ^* orbital lies lower than the π^* orbital, there is greater stabilization in the $n \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interaction than in the $n \rightarrow \pi^*$ interaction, accounting for the greater stability of the gauche conformation. This analysis also predicts a longer

C-X bond in the gauche conformation because of greater charge transfer to the antibonding C-X region in this case. Moreover, examination of the secondary (\leftrightarrow) orbital overlap in the gauche and anti conformations explain the systematic variations in XCY bond angles:¹¹¹ these are out-of-phase and repulsive in the latter. Because the hydrogen atoms of $\pi^*_{CH_2X}$ have larger coefficients than X, interaction 1 is more repulsive than 2: the YCH angles increase, and the YCX angle decreases. Maximum overlap between RY and CH₂X is attained by a *decrease* in the XCY angle. This decrease minimizes the secondary overlap 1 at the expense of a minor increase in the secondary overlap 2.

Pinto, et al.¹¹¹ point out that in the gauche conformation, the secondary interactions 3 and 4 are both negative, but 4 is more repulsive than 3. These authors suggest that maximum overlap between RY and CH_2X can now be achieved by reducing overlap 4 at the cost of increasing 3, which leads to an *increase* in the XCY angle. The authors conclude that, whereas the hyperconjugative model can rationalize the larger than tetrahedral X-C-Y angle found in 1-axially substituted pyranoses in terms of the greater trigonal character of the central carbon atom, such an argument does not account for the decrease in the X-C-Y bond angle that is observed in 1-equatorially substituted pyranoses. The PMO argument, on the other hand, appears to anticipate both effects.

3.5.4 Semiempirical MO Methods.

Semiempirical molecular orbital methods, CNDO and MNDO (Complete Neglect, and Modified Neglect, of Differential Overlap, respectively), and PCILO (Perturbative Configurational Interaction using Localized Orbitals) are capable of describing the electron distribution in molecules, as well as the changes produced by internal rotation. They provide, in principle, the total potential energy of individual conformers, without need to correct for "conformational effects". Thus, quantum chemical calculations offer insight into the orbital interactions in a molecule, and may reveal the factors responsible for the stabilization of a particular conformation.

Recently, Tvaroska¹¹² has pointed out that although there exists an inclination to consider *ab initio* results (see Section 3.5.4) as automatically superior to those of semiempirical methods, several calculations in molecules exhibiting the anomeric effect show the deceptiveness of this claim.

In this regard, a comparison of relative energies of dimethoxymethane conformations calculated by different methods with experimental values is shown in Table 7. It is seen that gauche, gauche conformations are predicted as preferred by both *ab initio* and semi-empirical MO calculations, and the calculated energies are generally consistent with experimental evidence (but hardly at the 4-21G level). From these, as well as additional results, Tvaroska concludes that the agreement of calculated results with the available experimental data seems to be better for selected semiempirical methods than for some *ab initio* calculations.^{112,113}

In contrast, several researchers find application of semiempirical methods thoroughly inadequate for the description of the anomeric effect. For example, Fuchs, et al.¹¹⁴ have disclosed that simple CNDO calculations of 41 and 42 afford E(42) > E(41), in flagrant contrast to reality. Wiberg and Murcko¹¹⁵ have also expressed their reservations concerning MINDO/2 studies for dimethoxymethane.

Table 7. Calculated Relative Energies (kcal/mol) of Stable Conformers of Dimethoxymethane with Respect to the gauche, gauche Rotamer Compared with Experimental Values.¹¹²

| Me Me gauche, gauche | Me gauche, anti | Me Ne Me |
|-------------------------|--------------------|--|
| Method | gauche, anti | anti, anti |
| STO-3G | 1.6 | 3.3 |
| 4-21G | 4.5 | 5.3 |
| CNDO/2 | 1.2 | 3.6 |
| PCILO | 1.2 | 2.6 |
| MNDO | 1.2 | 4.1 |
| Experimental | 1.5 | 3.0 |

Quite recently, Tvaroska and Carver described the results of a semiempirical all-valence-electron AM1 (Austin Model 1) theoretical conformational analysis of 16 oxane derivatives.¹¹⁶ Comparison of the calculated anomeric equilibria with the experimental data revealed the failure of the AM1 method to reproduce experimental values, calculated energy differences between anomers being overestimated. Nevertheless, some evidence was presented that AM1 may be more useful in calculations of carbohydrate geometries than *ab initio* calculations with the STO-3G basis set.¹¹⁶



3.5.5 Nonempirical ab initio Calculations.

The best description of the conformational behavior of an isolated molecule is achieved by *ab initio* calculations with the sufficiently extended basis of the atomic orbitals, for example, 6-31G. In this regard, Wiberg and Murcko have calculated recently the conformational energy map for the rotamers of dimethoxymethane using both the 3-21G and 6-31G* basis sets with complete geometry optimization in each case.¹¹⁵ Large changes in bond angles were found on C-O bond rotation, the 6-31G* results being more reasonable than those at the 3-21G level. An unusually large anomeric

stabilization of *gauche, gauche* dimethoxymethane of 5.4 kcal/mol was estimated; nevertheless, calculations on equatorial and axial 2-methoxytetrahydropyran predicted the axial form to be favored by 1.33 kcal/mol, in fair agreement with experiment.

Prior to 1980 very few *ab initio* studies addressed the possible involvement of the second-row element sulfur in anomeric interactions.⁹⁶ In this regard, Vishveshwara and Rao¹¹⁷ reported a comparison of STO-3G, 4-31G and 6-31G* studies of the anomeric effect for the O-C-O segment, with the finding that the STO-3G level was adequate. The anomeric effect in S-C-S and O-C-S systems was then studied at the STO-3G level, with limited studies made at the 4-31G level. The results for methanedithiol indicate that the *gauche, gauche* conformation is of lowest energy, being 1.0 and 1.2 kcal/mol more stable than the *gauche, anti* and *anti*, *anti* conformations, respectively. Thus a substantial anomeric effect is lower than that observed for O-C-O segments. Indeed, the energy differences between the *gauche, gauche* conformation in methanediol and the corresponding *gauche, anti* and *anti, anti* forms were estimated to be much larger: 2.6 and 3.9 kcal/mol, respectively. The results for thiol-methanol (HOCH₂SH) were intermediate between those for methanediol and methanedithiol. The lower anomeric effect in sulfur systems was attributed to a change in dipolar contributions to the to-tal energy, as compared with the oxygen systems.

In contrast with these results, Schleyer, et al.¹¹⁸ found no evidence for a significant S-C-S anomeric effect.¹¹⁹ In fact, from the calculation (3-21G* level) of structures and energies for all possible first- and second-row disubstituted methanes, XCH₂Y (X,Y = F, O, NH₂, Cl, SH and PH₂) it was concluded that in contrast to very large anomeric stabilization energies in systems involving any combination of the first-row groups, F, OH, and NH₂, corresponding interactions are negligible when X and Y both involve second-row groups, Cl, SH, and PH₂. This result was attributed¹¹⁸ to a inherently low π -donor ability of these groups and to the lower electronegativity of the second-row elements relative to their first-row counterparts. Nevertheless, it should be pointed out that Schleyer's evaluation is based on a different scheme than Vishveshawara's,¹¹⁷ as discussed in ref. 73.

More recently, however, higher-level (MP4SDTQ/6-31G*//6-31G* and //HF6-31G*+ZPE) ab initio studies by the Schleyer group do predict substantial anomeric stabilization in S-C-S, S-C-P, and Se-C-Se segments,¹²⁰⁻¹²² worth between 1.0 and 2.0 kcal/mol.

An interesting study of the anomeric effect with central atoms other than carbon was reported also by Reed and Schleyer.¹²³ Anab initio for all normal valence polyfluorinated compounds F_nAH_m of the first-row elements Be through O and the second-row elements Mg through S was carried out at the HF/6-31G* level of theory. The stabilization energies were found to be quite large for elements A of intermediate electronegativity (P, C, S), weaker for the more electronegative elements (N, O), and much weaker or even destabilizing for the electropositive elements (Be, B, Mg, Al). The calculated trends in energetic stabilizations were attributed to $n_F \rightarrow \sigma^*_{A-F}$ negative hyperconjugation, which also accounts, in combination with electrostatic effects, to observed variations in F-A-F angles. Along this line, *ab initio* calculations on $H_{4-n}Si(OH)_n$ (n = 0-4) species appear to show that significant anomeric stabilizations occur at silicon centers.¹²⁴ This result is in agreement with substantial evidence that negative hyperconjugation operates in silicon compounds.

In this context, Altona, et al.¹¹ have recently described their *ab initio* results on the study of the anomeric effect on molecules of the type X-CH₂-OCH₃, with X groups having relatively low electronegativity; e.g., $-CO_2H$, $-CO_2^-$, -C=N and -C=CH. The energy difference between the *anti* and *gauche* conformers was found to decrease in the order $X = CO_2^- >> CO_2H > C=N > C=CH$. Concerning predicted geometries, in all cases the anomeric C-O bond becomes shorter in going from the *anti* to the *gauche* conformer. Concomitantly, the C-X bond is elongated in this operation, although CO₂ is an exception. Incorporation of the methyl group in HXCH(CH₃)Y has been described in the high level calculations of Wolfe, et al.⁷³

Concerning the N-C-N and N-C-O anomeric effects, Fuchs, et al.^{108,125} have reported extensive *ab initio* studies of these segments at the 3-21G level of theory. Analysis of the results showed that the anomeric effect is operative in these systems, although this stereoelectronic effect seems to be reduced in methylenediamine or N-methylenediamine relative to dimethoxymethane. The experimental observation that 1-alkyl-1,3-diazanes exist predominantly in forms with axial N-H was reproduced by the calculations. With respect to O-C-N systems, results were consistent with the coexistence of two unequal anomeric effects: a strong $n_N \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ anomeric interaction, and a weak $n_O \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-N}$ one.

On the other hand, Dunitz, et al.¹²⁶ have reported high-level *ab initio* calculations made for fluoromethylamine. These authors posed a particularly interesting question: given that the usual interpretation of the anomeric effect involves an *anti* orientation of a lone-pair orbital with the acceptor bond, could there be any justification for invoking a *syn* anomeric effect, involving a *syn* orientation of the corresponding entities? Energy plots as function of the F-C-N-lp torsion angle show two minima, the lower corresponds to the *anti* orientation ($\tau = 180^\circ$; E set to zero), as expected; the other corresponds to the *syn*-planar one ($\tau = 0^\circ$; E = 5.08 kcal/mol). They are separated by a saddle point (E = 7.81 kcal/mol) at $\tau = 101.5^\circ$, where the donor (lone pair at nitrogen) and acceptor (C-F) orbitals are nearly orthogonal. While these results (energy criterion) appear to suggest that the *syn* anomeric effect in the calculations (e.g., C-F bond lengthening) suggests that the *syn* effect is quite comparable to the *anti* one.¹²⁶

3.6 Further Manifestations of the Anomeric Effect.

3.6.1 The gauche Effect.

The generalized anomeric effect describes the preference of compounds RX-C-Y for gauche conformations about the R-X bond (see Section 2.1). There exists a related effect, comparable in magnitude, in systems X-C-C-Y, where X and Y are electronegative groups.¹²⁷ For example, in the series XCH₂CH₂X (X = halogen) there is a gradual increase in the proportion of the gauche conformation in the direction $I \rightarrow F$, so that gauche-1,2-difluoroethane clearly predominates in the gas phase¹²⁸ (eq 25).



The origin of this gauche attractive effect, which overcomes unfavorable steric and/or dipolar interactions, was rationalized by Wolfe¹²⁷ in terms of a dominant attractive nuclear-electron attraction between X and Y, which dominates over nuclear-nuclear and electron-electron repulsive terms. However, stabilizing overlap between bond-anti-bond orbitals also provides a satisfying explanation of the gauche effect.^{129,130} Thus in the *gauche* conformation of 1,2-difluoroethane, the C-H bonds serve as donors to the antiperiplanar C-F bonds (acceptors) (eq 26)



In this context, Dionne and St.-Jacques¹³¹ studied the conformations of 3-halogenated derivatives of 1,5-benzodioxepins **43-47** in order to define the mechanism of the gauche effect.



43, X = OCH₃; 44, X = F; 45, X = Cl; 46, X = Br; 47, X = I

As summarized in Table 8, compounds 43-47 were found to exist as mixtures of chair (C) and twist-boat (TB) conformations, in ratios which vary depending on the nature of the polar substituent and on the solvent polarity. An attractive interaction is expected to operate in a O-C-C-X moiety when X = OCH₃ and F, whereas the gauche interaction might be negligible or repulsive for Cl, Br and I.^{128,132} In agreement with this expectation, the percentage of the C_{ax} conformer, where the C-O and C-X bonds are *gauche*, increases in going from 47 to 44 (Table 8). This trend was interpreted by Dionne and St.-Jacques¹³¹ in terms of stabilizing bond-antibond orbital interactions; in particular $\sigma \rightarrow \sigma^*$ interactions, which are proportional to S²/\DeltaE where S is the orbital overlap and ΔE is the energy difference between the σ and the σ^* orbitals.

| The second secon | | ×× | H X |
|--|---------|----|-----|
| C ax | ТВ | | Ceq |
| x | C ax | ТВ | Ceq |
| ОСН | 33 | 67 | |
| F | 66 | 34 | |
| Cl | 21 | 63 | 16 |
| Br | 17 | 51 | 32 |
| I | 9 | 22 | 69 |



In CHF,Cl

The relevant orbitals and their relative energy levels are shown in Scheme 28. Stereoelectronic orbital interactions are anticipated to be more effective for *anti* arrangements of the donor (σ) and ac-



ceptor (σ^*) orbitals, and the stabilization should increase as the antibonding orbital σ^*_{C-X} energy decreases and the bonding orbital σ energy increases.

Because the C-O and C-X bonds are antiperiplanar in $C_{eq'}$ the dominant interaction was proposed to be $\sigma_{C-X} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$.¹³¹ Scheme 28 indicates that the energy of the σ_{C-X} orbital decreases from I to F, which results in a less efficient interaction and reduced stability of the C_{eq} forms, in agreement with the data in Table 8.

On the other hand, C_{ax} is proposed to involve a dominant $\sigma_{C-H} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ interaction, in which an overriding overlap contribution affords the trend observed in Table 8. Finally, the trend noted for TB is opposite to that characterizing C_{eq} . The authors suggest that the $\sigma_{C-X} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ interaction is less important than $\sigma_{C-H} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X'}$, which explains the similar upward trend noted for C_{ax} and TB.¹³¹

3.6.2 The Benzylic Anomeric Effect.

Recently, Penner, et al.¹³³ determined the conformational preferences of benzyl-X compounds with the aim of establishing whether two-orbital two-electron stabilizing interactions ($\pi_{Ar} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$) enhance the conformational preference for the perpendicular structure 48 (eq 27).



48 (perpendicular)

(planar)

Except for X = F, all compounds studied (X = Cl, SH, SMe, S(O)Me and SO₂Me) adopt mainly the conformation in which the C-X bond is perpendicular to the plane of the benzene ring. The authors proposed therefore the existence of a benzylic anomeric effect, and that its magnitude, as a function of X, is SO₂Me, S(O) Me > Cl > SH, SMe > F.

Pioneering work of Lessard¹³⁴ and Zefirov¹³⁵ has reported that the methoxy group of 2methoxymethylenecyclohexane and 2-methoxycyclohexanone exists preferentially in the axial orientation. These observations have been explained by $\pi \rightarrow \sigma^*_{CO}$ stabilization of the axial orientation of the methoxyl group. A related study by Denmark, et al.¹³⁶ has demonstrated a general preference for the axial conformation in α -chloro- and α -methoxycyclohexanone oximes (eq 28).



3.6.3 Anomeric Effect of Radicals.

Several research groups reported in 1983 that glucosyl radicals such as 49 react with different reagents to give the axially substituted products stereoselectively.¹³⁷⁻¹⁴⁰ Further studies by Giese and Dupuis¹⁴¹ give indication of an anomeric effect that stabilizes σ radical 50.



In particular, reduction of α -glucosyl halides 51 and β -glucosyl chloride 52 with Bu₃SnD afforded identical mixtures of deuterated products 53 and 54. From the 98:2 (at -20°C) ratio of 53:54 the authors propose the manifestation of an anomeric effect that increases the participation of radical 50 in the equilibrium of the interconverting radicals (Scheme 29).



More recently, Sustmann, Giese, et al.^{142,143} have described the preparation of pyranosyl radicals from all-equatorially substituted precursors 55. Interestingly, the radicals adopt a twisted "sofa" conformation 56 instead of retaining the ${}^{4}C_{1}$ conformation of the starting material (Scheme 30). This conformational effect was explained by what the authors call a "quasi-homo-anomeric" stabilization due to interaction of the radical's singly-occupied orbital with a σ^{*} orbital of the adjacent β -CO bond in a coplanar arrangement.



Scheme 31 presents a frontier-orbital rationalization for the "quasi-homo-anomeric" interaction,¹⁴⁴ which provides for the energy cost in the chair to twist-boat conformational change.



4. Endo and Exo Anomeric Effects.

In 1969 Lemieux and coworkers discussed the possibility that, because the anomeric effect stabilizes the axial orientation of a methoxy group at the anomeric center of a glycoside, the same stereoelectronic effect should also influence the orientation of the aglycon.¹⁴⁵ Scheme 32 presents an illustration of this argument: for 2-methoxytetrahydropyran, the *exo*-anomeric effect relates to the delocalization of electron density from the exocyclic oxygen, which is at a maximum when the ptype orbital for an unshared pair of electrons is antiperiplanar to the C(2)-ring oxygen, as indicated for 57 and 58. (Scheme 32).



It may be appreciated that the *endo* anomeric effect is the source of the driving force for a polar aglycon to adopt the axial orientation; i.e., 58 is the lower energy conformer. In the α -anomer 58 the two effects (*exo* and *endo*) compete for electron delocalization toward the anomeric carbon. Not surprisingly, structural data suggest that the *exo* anomeric effect is stronger for the β -anomer in which such competition is absent.^{146,147}

In this context, Praly and Lemieux stress that an anomeric effect must be considered as the *dif-ference* between the sum of the *endo-* and *exo-*anomeric effects in the equatorial conformer and the same sum for the axial conformer.¹⁴⁷ However, since the *endo* anomeric effect is absent in the equatorial isomer, it is stabilized exclusively by *exo* anomeric interactions (eq 29).

Anomeric Effect =
$$(exo-AE_{eo}) - (exo-AE_{ax} + endo-AE_{ax})$$
 (29)

According to equation 30, anomeric effects can have a wide range of values, including negative and positive values, depending on the relative magnitudes of the various *exo* and *endo* anomeric effects. Indeed, for the axial \rightleftharpoons equatorial equilibrium in 2-methoxytetrahydropyran (Scheme 32) the axial conformer is strongly favored and, therefore, the term (*exo*-AE_{eq}) must be less stabilizing than (*exo*-AE_{ax} + *endo*-AE_{ax}); thus, the anomeric effect is positive. In contrast, in 2-methylaminotetrahydropyran (59) the basic nitrogen (good electron donor, poor acceptor) gives rise to strong *exo* anomeric effects. The contribution (*exo*-AE_{eq}) should thus be greater than (*exo*-AE_{ax}), and perhaps even greater than (*exo*-AE_{ax} + *endo*-AE_{ax}), so that equilibrium favors the equatorial conformer, in agreement with experiment¹⁴⁸ (eq 30).



Booth and Khedhair have also interpreted the conformational behavior of 2-chlorotetrahydropyran (60) in terms of *endo* and *exo* anomeric effects.¹⁴⁹ syn-Axial steric interactions are relatively weak for axial chlorine, owing largely to the long C-Cl bond. In addition, the *exo*-anomeric effect for chlorine is expected to be weak. On the other hand, the authors notice the powerful acceptor properties of the C-Cl bond, which should ensure that the *endo*-anomeric effect is strong. Consequently, the equilibrium 59-ax \Rightarrow 59-eq is heavily biased towards the conformation with axial chlorine (eq 31).



In this context, Booth, et al.¹⁵⁰ have recently reexamined the rotameric behavior of 2methoxytetrahydropyran. Of the axial $(61a_1 \implies 61a_2 \implies 61a_3)$ and equatorial $(62e_1 \implies 62e_2 \implies 62e_3)$ staggered conformations three make important contributions (Scheme 33). The *exo* anomeric effect favors rotamers $61a_2$ and $62e_2$ in which the O-CH₃ bond lies antiperiplanar to the C(2) - C(3) bond (conformer $61a_3$ presents overwhelming steric repulsion). Indeed, convincing evidence for the dominance of conformations $61a_2$ and $62e_2$ in the crystalline state has been provided by X-ray crystallography (see Section 3.2.2). In addition, Booth, et al.¹⁵⁰ present evidence supporting the participation of rotamer $62e_3$ both in the crystalline state and in solution. The *exo* anomeric effect present in this conformation is proposed to overcome the concomitant steric hindrance arising from the gauche O-C(1)-O-CH₃ and C(2)-C(1)-O-CH₃ segments. (Scheme 33).



In this regard, Cook, et al.³⁹ and Ouedraogo and Lessard⁹⁴ have studied the conformational equilibria in 2-aryloxytetrahydropyrans, and found it to be sensitive to *para*-substituents on the aromatic ring. In particular, electron withdrawing groups (NO₂, CN) increase the population of **63-ax** (eq 32). This trend was explained in terms of an enhancement of the *endo* anomeric interaction in **63ax**, and a simultaneous weakening of the *exo* anomeric effect in **63**eq, because of the poorer donor capability of the ArO oxygen atom.



In another interesting study, Desilets and St.-Jacques¹⁵² determined that the conformational equilibrium of 2-methoxy-3-benzoxepin (64) favors C_{ax} over C_{eq} in a 94:6 ratio (eq 33). In contrast, 2-methoxy-1-benzoxepin (65) favors C_{eq} to the extent of 95% (eq 34).



The opposite conformational preference for 64 and 65, and the absence of twist-boat conformations in these compounds were explained¹⁵² in terms of competing *endo* and *exo* anomeric effects; this in spite of the fact that it was tempting to invoke delocalization of the oxygen lone pair into the aromatic ring as responsible for the reduced participation of C_{ax} in the 65-ax \rightleftharpoons 65-eq equilibrium. Indeed, it was estimated that the *lp*-O-C-OMe dihedral angle in 64-ax is nearly 180°, which results in a strong *endo* anomeric interaction for this conformer. On the other hand, considerable departure from coplanarity was determined for 65-ax, which ought to weaken the stabilizing *endo* $n_O \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-O}$ interaction. Furthermore, it was suggested that the antiperiplanarity between a lone pair of electrons at the methoxy group and the ring C-O bond gives rise to an *exo* anomeric effect which stabilizes 65-eq.

In this context, however, Kishi, et al. have recently questioned the real importance of the *exo* anomeric effect in the control of the relative population of rotamers in *O*-glycosides.¹⁵³⁻¹⁵⁵ Indeed, comparison of the conformational preference of *O*-glycosides with that of C-glycosides shows a very good correspondence, which seems to suggest that the observed behavior is due to steric effects only.



In a reply from Deslongchamps and Pothier,¹⁵⁶ the different conformational behavior of spiro ether **66**, compared with that of spiro ketal **67** is pointed out. The former compound is conformationally heterogeneous at room temperature, whereas the latter was reported to exist in a single rigid conformation. The authors argue that this contrasting behavior demonstrates the importance of the *endo* and *exo* anomeric effects in the acetal function, so that the conformational preference exhibited by normal α - and β -O- glycosides must be a result of a combination of steric and stereoelectronic effect as previously proposed. To these reviewers, however, this proves the anomeric effect is important but does not seem to demonstrate the importance of the *exo*-anomeric effect.



5. Second- and Lower-Row Anomeric Interactions.

The evidence available by 1980, although scarce, gave clear indications for a substantial anomeric effect operating in 2-substituted thianes,¹⁵⁷ 1,3-dithianes,¹⁵⁸ and 1,3,5- trithianes¹⁵⁹ (eqs 35-37). The finding of a very strong S-C-P(O) anomeric effect in 1982⁵⁹ has provided a driving force for renewed efforts directed toward the understanding of the anomeric effect when involving secondand lower-row elements.



5.1 The S-C-X Anomeric Effect.

5.1.1 Study of the Anomeric Effect in 2-Substituted 1,3-Dithianes.

Juaristi and coworkers have described the conformational analysis of 2-substituted 1,3-dithianes [eq 36; Y = CO₂H, CO₂CH₃, SCH₃, SC₆H₅, N(CH₃)₂, and COC₆H₅], which reveals the interplay of steric, electrostatic and stereoelectronic effects.³⁷

The low-temperature (-90° to -100°C) C-13 NMR spectra of these dithianes give rise to two sets of signals, which correspond to the axial and equatorial conformers. Integration of the peak areas for each of the conformers afforded the conformational free energy differences, which are summarized in Table 9. Sizable anomeric effects are apparent for (Y = SCH₃, SC₆H₅, COC₆H₅, CO₂CH₃ and CO₂H. By contrast, aminodithiane **68** (Y = N(CH₃)₂) exists in a highly predominant (>95%) equatorial orientation. The relative magnitude of the anomeric effects observed is (in order of decreasing importance): CO₂H > COC₆H₅ > CO₂CH₃ > SC₆H₅ > SCH₃ >> N(CH₃)₂.

| Substituent | Temperature ([°] C) | ∆G ⁰ (kcal/mol) | |
|---------------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------------------|--|
| SCH 3 | -100 | 0.64 | |
| SC 6H 5 | -100 | 0.92 | |
| со ₂ сн ₃ | -100 | 0.83 | |
| COC H 5 | - 90 | 1.16 | |
| со ₂ н | - 90 | >1.26 | |

Table 9. Conformational Equilibria of 2-Substituted 1,3-Dithianes (Eq 36), in CD₂Cl₂.³⁷

In toluene d_o.

5.1.2 Study of the Anomeric Effect in 2-Substituted 5-Methyl-5-aza-1,3-dithiacyclohexanes.

The relative order of the magnitude of the anomeric effect as a function of substituent is similar in the corresponding 1,3,5-dithiazines 69-73 (eq 38); however, the effects are smaller in magnitude.¹⁶⁰ There was observed a general tendency for a diminished axial preference in the more polar solvents, and this suggests the importance of dipole-dipole interactions in these systems: electrostatic repulsion disfavors the equatorial conformer.



69, Y = SCH₃; 70, Y = SC₆H₅; 71, Y = COC₆H₅; 72, Y = CO₂CH₂CH₃; 73, Y = CO₂C₆H₅

In this context, it is known that the methyl group at nitrogen in this system adopts the axial orientation in order to avoid the repulsion between lone pairs of electrons^{161,162} and, possibly, to allow for favorable $n_N \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-S}$ interactions^{160,163} (eq 39).



The relative order in the magnitude of the anomeric effects observed in dithiazines 69-73, $CO_2C_6H_5 > CO_2CH_2CH_3 > COC_6H_5$, and $SC_6H_5 > SCH_3$,¹⁶⁰ which is also the trend observed in the 1,3-dithiane analogues³⁷ (see Section 5.1.1), is adequately explained in terms of *endo* and *exo* hyper-conjugative interactions¹⁴⁷ (see Chapter 4).

Indeed, the antiperiplanar orientation of the p-type lone-pair orbital on the endocyclic sulfurs and the axial C(2)-SCH₃ bond allows for a significant *endo* anomeric interaction in conformations H and I (Scheme 34; conformer J is disfavored on steric grounds). Axial **69** is also stabilized by *exo* anomeric interactions in H and I. However, *exo* anomeric interactions also stabilize the equatorial conformers K-M (Scheme 34), and a relatively weak axial preference is therefore observed.



Scheme 34

Substitution of the methyl group for a phenyl group in 70 (SCH₃ \rightarrow SC₆H₅) leads to an increased axial preference because the *endo* anomeric effect is stronger in axial 70 (lower energy of the σ^*_{C-S} orbital; greater stabilization through the $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-S}$ interaction), but the *exo* anomeric interactions are less important (lower energy of the donor n_S orbital).

In 71-73, the *endo* anomeric effect results from $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-CO}$ interactions whereas torsion about the exocyclic C-CO bond can now turn on $\pi_{CO} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-S}$ interactions associated with an *exo* anomeric effect. However, $\pi_{CO} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{CX}$ interactions appear not to be dominant, probably because of the low energy of the π_{CO} orbital.¹³⁴ One can focus, therefore, on the unique *endo* anomeric interaction in the axial conformations.

5.1.3 Study of the Anomeric Effect in 2-Substituted trans-1,3-Diheterodecalins.

The axial \rightleftharpoons equatorial equilibrium in 1,3-oxathiane derivative 74 favors neither isomer; i.e., $\Delta G^* = 0.0 \text{ kcal/mol.}^{81}$ Consideration of the expected equatorial preference of the carboethoxy group in the absence of a conformational effect, led Tschierske, et al.⁸¹ to suggest a S-C-CO₂Et anomeric interaction worth 1.1 kcal/mol in *n*-heptane (eq 40).



On the other hand, in order to explore the possibility of the existence of an anomeric effect in 2phenyl-1,3-dithiane, the conformational analysis of several *para*-substituted derivatives was studied by means of chemical equilibration of anancomeric 1,3-dithiadecalins **75-80**¹⁶⁴ (eq 41).



As summarized in Table 10, the equilibria were sensitive to the *para*-substituent: the contribution of the axial isomer increases with growing electron-demand by the substituent. In fact, a linear dependence of ΔG° on the σ_p Hammett substituent constants supports the existence of a stabilizing hyperconjugative interaction between the lone pairs on sulfur and the antiperiplanar σ^* orbital on the axial C(2)-aryl bond.



| Compound | x | -ΔG [°] (kcal/mol) | °p |
|----------|-----------------|-----------------------------|-------|
| 75 | OMe | 2.6 | -0.27 |
| 76 | Et | 2.5 | -0.15 |
| 77 | н | 2.3 | 0 |
| 78 | C1 | 2.2 | 0.23 |
| 79 | CN | 1.8 | 0.66 |
| 80 | NO ₂ | 1.7 | 0.78 |

Table 10. Conformational Free Energies of 1,3-Dithiadecalins in 75-80 in CCl4.¹⁶⁴

In a somewhat related study, Pericás, et al.¹⁶⁵ have determined the conformational equilibrium of *trans*-2,3-bis(methylthio)-1,4-dithiane (81) in CDCl₃ solution. The 83:17 mixture of diaxial and diequatorial conformers observed suggests that the S-C-S anomeric effect is strong enough to overcome repulsive gauche interactions¹²⁸ (eq 42).



5.2 The S-C-P Anomeric Effect.¹⁶⁶

2-[1,3]Dithianyldiphenylphosphine oxide (82) was prepared in our laboratory and studied as a precursor of ketene dithioketals.¹⁶⁷ It soon became obvious that the conformational behavior of 82 could provide useful information concerning the nature of the anomeric effect.

Assignment of the proton NMR spectrum of 82 indicated a very large (ca. 1.2 ppm) chemical shift difference between axial and equatorial protons at C(4,6).⁵⁹ This observation was taken as evidence for a deshielding effect of a *predominantly axial* phosphoryl group on the *syn*-axial H(4,6) (eq 43).



Definitive proof for the conformation of 82 in the solid state was obtained by single-crystal Xray diffraction. A perspective view of the molecular structure in shown in Scheme 35. The heterocyclic six-membered ring exists in a chair conformation with the substituent being axial.⁵⁹



In order to quantitate the anomeric effect present in 82, chemical equilibration of anancomeric models 83 and 84 was successfully effected with basic catalysis (eq 44), and afforded a value of 1.0 kcal/mol for the conformational free energy difference favoring the axial isomer 83.¹⁶⁸



The conformational preference of the diphenylphosphinoyl group in cyclohexane (eq 45) has recently been determined:²⁸ - $\Delta G^{\circ}[P(O)Ph_2] = 2.74$ kcal/mol; however, the steric requirement of this group at the C(2) position is smaller (because of the long C-S bonds) to the steric requirement in a cyclohexane. Indeed, $\Delta G^{\circ}(2-t$ -butyl) in 1,3-dithianes is ca. 60% of $\Delta G^{\circ}(t$ -butyl) in cyclohexane.¹⁶⁹ Thus, applying Franck's procedure²⁵ (see Section 2.3) the expected size of the diphenylphosphinoyl group in 82 is 60% of 2.74 kcal/mol, which affords an anomeric effect equal to 1.0 + (0.6 x 2.74) = 2.64 kcal/mol.



In a related study, the conformational equilibrium of 2-(diphenylthiophosphinoyl)-1,3-dithiane (85) was determined;¹⁷⁰ a value of $\Delta G^{\circ}[P(S)Ph_2] = 0.15$ kcal/mol was obtained at ambient temperature. Comparison with the A-value for the diphenylthiophosphinoyl group (3.6 kcal/mol),¹⁷⁰ and application of Franck's procedure for the correction of steric effects in dithiane, afforded a value of 2.2 kcal/mol for the anomeric effect originated from the S-C-P(S) segments in 85 (eq 46).



More recently, the conformational preferences of the (diphenylphosphinyl)borane and diphenylphosphinyl groups in the 1,3-dithian-2-yl ring were also determined by NMR analysis: -0.1 and -0.3 kcal/mol, respectively.⁸⁹ The slight predominance of the equatorial conformers nonetheless reflects the influence of substantial S-C-P(BH₃) and S-C-P: anomeric interactions, worth 1.8 and 1.0 kcal/mol, respectively (eqs 47 and 48).



The relative magnitude of the S-C-P anomeric effects in 2-P-substituted 1,3-dithianes 82, 85, 86, and 87 increases in the same order as the electron-withdrawing properties of the organophosphorus groups studied; i.e., their σ_{I} values:¹⁷¹ S-C-P(O) with σ_{I} 0.32, AE = 2.6 kcal/mol > S-C-P(S) with σ_{I} 0.23, AE = 2.2 kcal/mol > S-C-P(BH₃) with non-available σ_{I} , AE = 1.8 kcal/mol > S-C-P: with σ_{I} 0.10, AE = 1.0 kcal/mol.

This trend is adequately explained in terms of *endo* and *exo* hyperconjugative interactions.¹⁴⁷ Indeed, the antiperiplanar orientation of the p-type lone-pair orbital on the endocyclic sulfurs and the axial C(2)-P bond allows for a significant *endo* anomeric interaction in axial 87 (A, Scheme 36). However, *exo* anomeric interactions also stabilize the equatorial conformers B and C (Scheme 36), and a relatively weak anomeric effect is therefore observed.



Coordination of the phosphorus atom to oxygen in 82 [PPh₂ \rightarrow P(O)Ph₂], to borane in 86 [PPh₂ \rightarrow P(BH₃)Ph₂] and to sulfur in 85 [PPh₂ \rightarrow P(S)Ph₂] leads to an increased axial preference because the *endo* anomeric effect is stronger in axial 82, 85 and 86 (lower energy of the σ^*_{C-P} orbital; greater stabilization through the $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-P}$ interaction), but *exo* anomeric interactions are not possible because of the unavailability of an antiperiplanar n_P orbital.

Nevertheless, through-space 3p-3d electron donation from sulfur to axial phosphorus¹⁶⁸ could also account for the results, especially since the precise structural data available⁵⁸ is not in line with the double bond-no bond picture expected from the $n_5 \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-P}$ hyperconjugation mechanism. (See Section 3.2.2).

In this context, it is important to notice that electron transfer from sulfur to the axial phosphorus is supported by the observation of significant upfield ¹³C chemical shifts for the ortho and para carbons in the axial phosphinoyl,¹⁶⁸ thiophosphinoyl,¹⁷⁰ phosphinyl-borane⁸⁹ and phosphinyl⁸⁹ groups.

Alternative rationalizations that have been considered to account for the strong S-C-P(O) anomeric effect, such as (a) electrostatic, attractive interaction between the phosphoryl oxygen and the *syn*-axial hydrogens,^{168,172} and (b) repulsive interactions between the lone pairs on sulfur and on the equatorial phosphoryl oxygen,^{173,174} appear, under this evidence, to play a minor role in the conformational equilibria of 82 and 85-87.

In this context, substantial anomeric effects (defined as the *tendency* of the electronegative substituent to assume an axial orientation) have been observed in 2-triphenylphosphonio-1,3-dithiane,¹⁷⁵ and in 2-diphenylphosphinoyl-1,3-dioxane and 2-diphenylphosphinoyl-1,3-oxathiane.^{176,177}

5.3 The Se-C-X Anomeric Effect.

In 1985 Pinto, et al.^{178,179} reported the axial conformational preference of the arylseleno moiety in 2-arylseleno-1,3-dithianes (eq 49). Furthermore, it was described that the anomeric effect in a series of 2-(4-substituted-phenylseleno)-1,3-dithianes (substituents, $R = NO_2$, CF_3 , H, OMe, NMe₂) decreases as the electron-withdrawing ability in this series dwindles. This behavior was rationalized in terms of a dominant $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-Se}$ orbital interaction, and the magnitude of the anomeric effect was estimated to vary from 1.6 to 2.2 kcal/mol in going from $R = NMe_2$ to $R = NO_2$.



In this context, Pinto, et al. reported evidence for the existence of a Se *endo* anomeric effect, which produces an unusual solid-state conformation in selenium coronand **88**.^{180,181}



Additional evidence for the importance of *endo* $n_{Se} \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-X}$ was adduced by the same Canadian group from the conformational study of 2-phenylthio- and 2-phenylseleno-1,3-diselenanes¹⁸² (eq 50).



X = S, Se

In this regard, Mikolajczyk, et al.¹⁸³ have described the *cis* \rightarrow *trans* equilibration of 2-(dimethoxyphosphoryl)-5-t-butyl-1,3-diselenanes 89. A substantial preference for the axial isomer ($\Delta G^{\circ} = 1.2 \text{ kcal/mol}$) was observed, and the approximate magnitude of the anomeric effect in 89 was estimated as ca. 2.4 kcal/mol (eq 51).



5.4 The S-S=O Anomeric Effect.

A quarter of a century ago, Johnson and McCants,¹⁸⁴ and Martin and Uebel¹⁸⁵ showed that the S=O group prefers an axial arrangement in thiane oxide 90 (eq 52). A quantitative determination of this equilibrium was accomplished by Lambert and Keske,¹⁸⁶ suggesting a conformational free energy difference of 0.2 kcal/mol.



That substitution of an α -methylene by sulfur (90 \rightarrow 91) results in a greater predominance of the axial conformer (eq 53) was first proposed by Harpp and Gleason,¹⁸⁷ and then confirmed by several groups in the early 1980s.¹⁸⁷⁻¹⁹⁰



In fact, the equilibrium 91-ax \rightleftharpoons 91-eq is so much tilted to the left that the participation of the equatorial isomer is too small to permit quantitative measurement of the equilibrium constant. In this regard, Juaristi and Cruz-Sánchez¹⁹¹ prepared 4,4,5,5-tetramethyl-1,2-dithiane mono-S-oxide (92), the rationale being that the syn-diaxial Me/S=O interaction in 92-ax would afford an equilibrium closer to unity in equation 54, thus allowing a more precise determination of the conformational preference of the S=O group.



The NMR spectroscopic information on 92 indicates that the participation of 92-eq in the equilibrium is not significant,¹⁹² and suggested a conformational free energy difference in the equilibrium 91-ax \implies 91-eq greater than 3.0 kcal/mol.

The unusually large stability of 91-ax and 92-ax relative to their equatorial conformations was suggested to be the result of stereoelectronic effects: 191,192 a $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{S-O}$ hyperconjugative interaction 193 being responsible for the preferred antiperiplanar (diaxial) orientation of the S=O group and the lone pair of electrons at sulfur, and the *anti* arrangement of two lone pairs in 92-eq destabilizing this conformer¹⁹⁴ (eq 55).



5.5 The O-P-X Anomeric Effect.

Stereoelectronic manifestations in segments incorporating phosphorus as the central atom have been properly reviewed. For leading reports see refs. 195-198.

6. The Enthalpic Anomeric Effect.

From a reexamination of the conformational preference of 2-methoxytetrahydropyran (eq 1), Booth, et al.¹⁴⁸ concluded that the axial \rightleftharpoons equatorial equilibrium constants in the range 143 to 165 K are similar to those deduced from the chemical equilibration of *cis*- and *trans*-2-methoxy-4methyltetrahydropyran at 245 and 273' K (eq 56). Analysis of the spectroscopic data gave K = 0.26, $\Delta H^{\circ} \sim 0.0$, and $\Delta S^{\circ} = -2.7$ cal/K·mol.



The implications of these thermodynamic data are quite dramatic: the axial preference of the methoxy group in tetrahydropyran, a prototype for the study of the anomeric effect, is determined by favorable entropy in this conformer. Of course, all other rationalizations of the anomeric effect have been advanced in terms of steric, electrostatic or stereoelectronic interactions that should be reflected in the enthalpy contribution to the free energy difference (see Chapter 3).

In order to account for the increased entropy in the axial isomer, Booth, et al.¹⁴⁸ surmised that the populations of both rotamers ax_3 and eq_3 are negligible (Scheme 37), and the proportion of the less stable rotamer ax_2 in $(ax_1 \rightleftharpoons ax_2)$ is much greater than the proportion of the less stable rotamer eq_2 in $(eq_1 \rightleftharpoons eq_2)$; this in turn would suggest that the *exo* anomeric effect is stronger in the equatorial anomer (see Chapter 4).



The above conclusion, concerning a dominant change in entropy with little change in enthalpy, has been questioned by Lemieux,¹⁹⁹ who suspected Booth's findings reflected specific solvation effects. Indeed, Praly and Lemieux determined the solvent effect on thermodynamic parameters for 2-methoxytetrahydropyran (Table 11), and found ΔH^{\bullet} close to zero only in hydrogen-bonding solvents (CDCl₃, D₂O) or polar ones (CD₃CN). In contrast, the substantial enthalpy term in CCl₄-containing solvent mixtures is in agreement with earlier interpretations.



| Solvent | ΔH ^O (kcal/mol) | ΔS ^O (cal/K·mol) |
|---|----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| CC1 ₄ -C ₆ D ₆ (10 | *) 0.8 | -0.3 |
| CC1 ₄ -C ₆ F ₆ (10 | \$) 0.6 | - 1 |
| CDC1 ₃ | -0.2 | - 2 |
| CD ₃ CN | 0.1 | -0.7 |

The decreased entropy in the equatorial conformer was then explained by Lemieux¹⁹⁹ in terms of a release of solvent when the equatorial conformer passes into the axial form. Indeed, since no *endo* anomeric effect is operative in the equatorial isomer, the endocyclic oxygen should be especially electron-rich and prone to solvation.

In this regard, *ab initio* MO calculations on 2-methoxytetrahydropyran (gas phase)¹¹⁵ do not agree with the experimental (in $\text{CDCl}_3\text{-CFCl}_3$)¹⁴⁸ results, in particular, the calculated entropy difference was rather small, and the estimated ΔH°_{298} was 0.96 kcal/mol.¹¹⁵

Be this as it may, Booth has correctly stressed that since conformational entropy differences are usually quite significant, evaluations of the anomeric effect based on temperature-dependent ΔG° (rather than ΔH°) values are unsatisfactory.¹⁴⁹⁻¹⁵⁰

For example, in Scheme 38 the thermodynamic parameters for the conformational equilibria in several 2-substituted tetrahydropyrans are collected. Comparison with the corresponding parameters in the cyclohexane analogues revealed substantial *enthalpic* anomeric effects for the hydroxy, methoxy and chloro derivatives.¹⁵⁰ In the case of the methylamino group, $\Delta\Delta H^{\circ} \sim 0.0$ kcal/mol.¹⁵⁰ This result indicates an absence of a reverse anomeric effect, especially since the reference $\Delta H^{\circ}_{steric}$ was not corrected for the more stringent steric requirements in an axial tetrahydropyran. (See Section 2.3).

More recently, Booth and Readshaw determined the equilibrium constants in 2-alkoxytetrahydropyrans 93-96 (eq 57). Plots of ln K against T⁻¹ gave values for ΔH° (ax \rightarrow eq) of -0.26, -0.12, -0.05 and 0.13 kcal/mol for OR = OEt, OCH₂CH₂F, OCH₂CHF₂ and OCH₂CF₃, respectively, in CD₂Cl₂. The corresponding ΔS° (ax \rightarrow eq) values were -2.3, -2.2, -2.3 and -2.2 cal/K•mol.²⁰⁰



93, R = CH_2CH_3 ; 94, R = CH_2CH_2F ; 95, R = CH_2CHF_2 ; 96, R = CH_2CF_3

The trend in ΔH° values was attributed to the relative magnitudes of *endo* and *exo* anomeric $n_{O} \rightarrow \sigma^{*}_{C-O}$ interactions, which vary as the number of electronegative fluorine substituents increases (see Chapter 4). At temperatures higher than 120 K, the axial conformers predominate, but this is a consequence of the higher entropy. In fact, Booth and Readshaw emphasize,²⁰⁰ for 93 and 94 it is the equatorial conformation which has the lower enthalpy.

In this context, Pinto, et al.²⁰¹ reported the temperature dependence of the anomeric effect in 2-[(4-methoxyphenyl)seleno]-1,3-dithiane (eq 58). Plots of ln K vs 1/T permitted evaluation of the enthalpic and entropic contributions to the S-C-Se anomeric effect in several solvents. $\Delta H^{\circ}(ax \rightarrow eq)$ values of +1.43, +0.98, and +1.59 kcal/mol, and $\Delta S^{\circ}(ax \rightarrow eq)$ values of +3.4, +2.1 and +4.8 cal/K•mol were obtained in toluene, methylene chloride, and acetone, respectively.





The observed stabilization of the axial conformer in terms of enthalpy, and its destabilization in terms of entropy was interpreted in terms of the dominance of $n_S \rightarrow \sigma^*_{C-Se}$ orbital interactions.²⁰¹ Evidence for an enthalpic S-C-S anomeric effect was presented recently by Juaristi, et al.¹⁶⁰

Evidence for an enthalpic S-C-S anomeric effect was presented recently by Juaristi, et al.¹⁶⁰ Variable-temperature ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of mobile dithiazines **70-73** (eq 38) permitted the evaluation of the thermodynamic parameters collected in Table 12.

| Compd | Y | Solvent | ΔH ^O (kcal/mol) | ΔS ^O (cal/K·mol) ^b |
|-------|---|--|----------------------------|--|
| 70 | SC6H2 | C ₆ D ₅ CD ₃ | +0.44 | +0.09 |
| | | CD ₂ Cl ₂ /CFCl ₃ (15:85) | +0.70 | +0.56 |
| | | CD ₂ Cl ₂ | +0.59 | +0.51 |
| | | CD ₃ COCD ₃ | +0.50 | +1.40 |
| | | CD ₃ OD | +0.54 | +1.29 |
| 71 | COC ₆ H ₅ | C ₆ D ₅ CD ₃ | +0.10 | -2.46 |
| | | CD ₂ C1 ₂ | -0.01 | -0.80 |
| | | CD ₃ COCD ₃ | -0.25 | -2.04 |
| 72 | CO2CH2CH3 | C ₆ D ₅ CD ₃ | -0.35 | -5.46 |
| | | CD ₂ Cl ₂ | -0.03 | -1.70 |
| | | CD ₃ COCD ₃ | -0.04 | -1.38 |
| | | CD ₃ OD | +0.27 | -0.95 |
| 73 | CO ₂ C ₆ H ₅ | C ₆ D ₅ CD ₃ | -0.06 | -4.99 |
| | | CD ₂ C1 ₂ | -0.17 | -3.90 |
| | | CD ₃ COCD ₃ | -0.05 | -2.24 |
| | | CD30D | +0.29 | -1.87 |

Table 12. Thermodynamic Parameters for Equation 38.

^aPositive values indicate that the axial conformer is favored enthalpically.

^bPositive values indicate that the equatorial conformer is favored entropically.

The thermodynamic data obtained for the 70-ax \Rightarrow 70-eq equilibrium definitively shows that the axial preference of the thiophenyl group is of enthalpic origin; the enthalpy term dominates over the entropy contribution, which actually favors 70-equatorial. The sizeable ΔH^{\bullet} terms (0.5-0.7 kcal/mol; Table 12) must of course overcome the steric hindrance present in 70-axial, so that the magnitude of the anomeric effect in this system may well exceed 1.0 kcal/mol.

In contrast to 70, the thermodynamic data for the carbonyl derivatives 71-73 show that the ΔH° term in most solvents is close to zero. Of course, $\Delta H^{\circ} \sim 0$ in these systems may still be indicative of a significant anomeric effect owing to the countervailing steric effect. Inspection of Table 12 shows that the axial predominance of 71-73 is controlled by the entropy difference, the axial conformers being of higher entropy. A likely explanation for this phenomenon can be advanced in terms of the local dipole-dipole interactions present in the axial and equatorial conformers. (A significant solvent effect is found in the equilibria of 71-73; the anomeric effect decreases as the polarity of the solvent increases). For axial 71-73, the C=O dipole should always be aligned antiparallel to the ring dipole, independently of rotation around the C(2)-CO bond (Scheme 39), and all rotamers would then be favorable on electrostatic grounds. In equatorial 71-73, however, a lower energy rotamer would only be obtained when the C=O bond dipole is pointing away from the ring dipole; this would restrict the conformational freedom of the equatorial conformer. (Scheme 39). Supporting evidence for this explanation comes from the observation that this entropy effect is more important in the less polar solvents, where the electrostatic interaction is more demanding. (Table 12).



Interestingly, ΔH^{*} is positive for 72 and 73 *in methanol*, but negative in all other solvents. A plausible interpretation of this effect is as follows: hydrogen bonding by the hydroxylic solvent methanol to the carbonyl group makes the *endo* anomeric effect more effective, by lowering the energy of the $\sigma^{*}_{C,CO}$ orbital (eq 59).



7. The Kinetic Effect.

Time limitations did not allow the present reviewers to prepare a suitable discussion of the extensive recent literature on this topic, which actually include both enthusiastic adherents, and skeptical opponents of the so-called Antiperiplanar Lone Pair Hypothesis (ALPH). Nevertheless, we would like to present a list of key studies in this area in refs. 30 and 202-213.

8. Acknowledgments.

We are indebted to Professor Alex Nickon for invaluable advice and encouragement, and to Profs. William F. Bailey, Ernest L. Eliel and B. Mario Pinto for a careful reading of the manuscript. We were fortunate to have the assistance of Mrs. Laura Valencia, who typed the entire manuscript.

9. References and Notes.

- [1] Edward, J.T. Chem. Ind. (London) 1955, 1102.
- [2] Lemieux, R.U.; Chü, P. Abstracts of Papers; 133rd National Meeting of the American Chemical Society, San Francisco, CA; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1958; 31N.
- [3] Lemieux, R.U. Pure Appl. Chem. 1971, 25, 527.
- [4] Eliel, E.L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1972, 11, 739.
- [5] Szarek, W.A.; Horton, D., Eds. Anomeric Effect: Origin and Consequences; ACS Symposium Series No. 87; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1979.
- [6] Kirby, A.J. The Anomeric Effect and Related Stereoelectronic Effects at Oxygen; Springer Verlag: Berlin, 1983.
- [7] Deslongchamps, P. Stereoelectronic Effects in Organic Chemistry; Pergamon: New York, 1983.
- [8] Lemieux, R.U. Explorations with Sugars -How Sweet It Was, In Profiles, Pathways and Dreams, Seeman, J.I., Ed.; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1990.
- [9] Chü, N.J. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Ottawa, 1959.
- [10] Lemieux, R.U. In Molecular Rearrangements, de Mayo, P., Ed.; Interscience Publishers: New York, 1964; p 709.
- [11] Krol, M.C.; Huige, C.J.M.; Altona, C. J. Comp. Chem. 1990, 11, 765.
- [12] Tvaroska, I.; Bleha, T. In Advances in Carbohydrate Chemistry and Biochemistry, Tipson, R.S.; Horton, D., Eds.; Academic Press: San Diego, 1989; p 45, and references therein.
- [13] Box, V.G.S. Heterocycles 1990, 31, 1157.

- [14] Lichtenthaler, F.W.; Rönninger, S.; Kreis, U. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1990, 1001, and references therein.
- [15] Chmielewski, M.; BeMiller, J.N.; Cerretti, D.P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 3903.
- [16] Walkinshaw, M.D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin II 1987, 1903.
- [17] Juaristi, E. Introduction to Stereochemistry and Conformational Analysis; Wiley: New York, 1991.
- [18] March, J. Advanced Organic Chemistry, 3rd ed.; Wiley: New York, 1985.
- [19] Durette, P.L.; Horton, D. Adv. Carbohydr. Chem. 1971, 26, 49.
- [20] Ref. 6, pp 7-11.
- [21] Eliel, E.L.; Giza, C.A. J. Org. Chem. 1968, 33, 3754.
- [22] Bailey, W.F.; Eliel, E.L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 1798.
- [23] Juaristi, E. Accs. Chem. Res. 1989, 22, 357.
- [24] Eliel, E.L.; Hargrave, K.D.; Pietrusiewicz, K.M.; Manoharan, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 3635.
- [25] Franck, R.W. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 3251.
- [26] See, also: Buchanan, G.W.; Webb, V.L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 4519.
- [27] Hill, T.L. J. Chem. Phys. 1948, 16, 399. See, also: Eliel, E.L.; Allinger, N.L.; Angyal, S.J.; Morrison, G.A. Conformational Analysis; Wiley Interscience: New York, 1965; pp 449-453.
- [28] Juaristi, E.; López-Núñez, N.A.; Glass, R.S.; Petsom, A.; Hutchins, R.O.; Stercho, J.P. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 1357.
- [29] Romers, C.; Altona, C.; Buys, H.R.; Havinga, E. Topics Stereochem. 1969, 4, 39.
- [30] Sinnott, M.L. Adv. Phys. Org. Chem. 1988, 24, 113.
- [31] This theory is closely related to the previously proposed (and subsequently abandoned) "rabbit-ear effect": Hutchins, R.O.; Kopp, L.D.; Eliel, E.L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 7174.
- [32] Wiberg, K.B.; Murcko, M.A. J. Phys. Chem. 1987, 91, 3616.
- [33] Lemieux, R.U.; Pavia, A.A.; Martin, J.C.; Watanabe, K.A. Can. J. Chem. 1969, 47, 4427.
- [34] Tvaroska, I.; Kozár, T. Int. J. Quantum Chem. 1983, 23, 765.
- [35] Gresh, N.; Claverie, P.; Pullman, A. Theor. Chim. Acta 1984, 66,1.
- [36] Fuchs, B.; Ellencweig, A.; Tartakovsky, E.; Aped. P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1986, 25, 287.
- [37] Juaristi, E.; Tapia, J.; Méndez, R. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 1253.
- [38] Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Nagelkerke, R. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5668.
- [39] See, also: Cook, M.J.; Howe, T.J.; Woodhouse, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 471.
- [40] Nevertheless, the authors recognize that quadrupole and even octupolar effects may be important in 13 (see footnote 16 in ref. 36). See, also: Abraham, R.J.; Bretschneider, E. In Internal Rotation in Molecules, Orville-Thomas, W.J., Ed.; Wiley: London, 1974; pp 481-584. Stien, M.-L.; Claessens, M.; López, A.; Reisse, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 5902.
- [41] Carr, C.A.; Ellison, S.L.R.; Robinson, M.J.T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 4585.
- [42] Serjeant, E.P.; Dempsey, B. IUPAC Chemical Data Series No. 23: Ionisation Constants of Organic Acids in Solution; Pergamon: Oxford, 1979.
- [43] For a recent criticism of "arrow pushing in organic chemistry", see: Epiotis, N.D. J. Mol. Struct. (Theochem.) 1991, 229, 205.

- [44] Epiotis, N.D.; Yates, R.L.; Bernardi, F.; Wolfe, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 5435.
- [45] Ref. 6. p 77.
- [46] Ref. 6, pp 39, 78 and 135.
- [47] David, D.; Eisenstein, O.; Hehre, W.J.; Salem, L.; Hoffman, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 3806. Dewar, M.J.S. J. Chem. Phys. 1969, 50, 654. Williams, J.O.; Scarsdale, J.N.; Schafer, L. J. Mol. Struct. (Theochem.) 1981, 76, 11.
- [48] Brundle, C.R.; Turner, D.W. Proc. R. Soc. London, Ser. A 1968, 307, 27. Sweigart, D.A. J. Chem. Educ. 1973, 50, 322.
- [49] Laing, M. J. Chem. Educ. 1987, 64, 124.
- [50] Jorgensen, F.S.; Norskov-Lauritsen, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 5221.
- [51] Cossé-Barbi, A.; Dubois, J.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 1503.
- [52] Cossé-Barbi, A.; Watson, D.G.; Dubois, J.E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 163.
- [53] Touboul, E.; Dana, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 3549.
- [54] Paulsen, H.; Luger, P.; Heiker, F.R. Ref. 5, Chapter 5, p 63.
- [55] Hillig, K.W.; Lattimer, R.P.; Kuczkowski, R.L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 988.
- [56] See, also: La Barge, M.S.; Keul, H.; Kuczkowski, R.L.; Wallasch, M.; Cremer, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 2081.
- [57] Narasimhamurthy, N.; Manohar, H.; Samuelson, A.G.; Chandrasekhar, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2937.
- [58] Juaristi, E.; Valenzuela, B.A.; Valle, L.; McPhail, A.T. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 3026.
- [59] Juaristi, E.; Valle, L.; Mora-Uzeta, C.; Valenzuela, B.A.; Joseph-Nathan, P.; Fredrich, M.F. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47. 5038.
- [60] Fuchs, B.; Schleifer, L.; Tartakovsky, E. New J. Chem. 1984, 8, 275.
- [61] Ref. 13, pp 1170-1175.
- [62] Schleifer, L.; Senderowitz, H.; Aped, P.; Tartakovsky, E.; Fuchs, B. Carbohydr. Res. 1990, 206, 21.
- [63] Allen, F.A.; Kirby, A.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6197.
- [64] Briggs, A.J.; Glenn, R.; Jones, P.G.; Kirby, A.J.; Ramaswamy, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6200.
- [65] Jones, P.G.; Kirby, A.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6207.
- [66] Edwards, M.R.; Jones, P.G.; Kirby, A.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7067.
- [67] Eliel, E.L.; Nader, F.W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 584.
- [68] The sp²-hybridized oxygen atom of the OAr group in 24 is more electronegative than the oxygen atom of the ring and thus a poorer π donor and a better σ acceptor.
- [69] David, S. In Ref. 5, Chapter 1.
- [70] Fraser, R.R.; Bresse, M. Can. J. Chem. 1983, 61, 576.
- [71] Rao, V.S.; Perlin, A.S. Carbohydr. Res. 1981, 92, 141.
- [72] Bailey, WF.; Rivera, A.D.; Rossi, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 5621.
- [73] Wolfe, S.; Pinto, B.M.; Varma, V.; Leung, R.Y.N. Can. J. Chem. 1990, 68, 1051.
- [74] See, also: Cieplak, A.S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 4540. Cieplak, A.S.; Tait, B.D.; Johnson, C.R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8447.
- [75] Eliel, E.L.; Rao, V.S.; Vierhapper, F.W.; Juaristi, G.Z. Tetrahedron Lett. 1975, 4339.

- [76] Dewar, M.J.S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 669.
- [77] Smart, B.E. In Molecular Structure and Energetics, Liebman, JF.; Greenberg, A., Eds.; VCH: Deerfield Beach, FL, 1986; Vol. 3, pp 141-148.
- [78] Ref. 8, pp 100-102.
- [79] Ref. 6, pp 15-17 and 71-72.
- [80] Anderson, C.B.; Sepp, D.T. J. Org. Chem. 1968, 33, 3272.
- [81] Tschierske, C.; Köhler, H.; Zaschke, H.; Kleinpeter, E. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 6987.
- [82] Anet, F.A.L.; Kopelevich, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2109.
- [83] Forsyth, D.A.; Hanley, J.A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 7930.
- [84] Anet, F.A.L.; Kopelevich, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 1355.
- [85] Ratcliffe, A.J.; Fraser-Reid, B. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin I 1990, 747.
- [86] Pavia, A.A.; Ung-Chhun, S.N.; Durand, J.-L. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 3158.
- [87] Schmidt, R.R.; Michel, J. J. Carbohydr. Chem. 1985, 4, 141.
- [88] Mikolajczyk, M.; Graczyk, P.; Wieczorek, M.W.; Bujacz, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 578.
- [89] Juaristi, E.; Aguilar, M.A. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 5919.
- [90] Ref. 7, p 16.
- [91] Anet, F.A.L.; Yavari, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 6752.
- [92] Perrin, C.L.; Núñez, O. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 333.
- [93] Lambert, J.B.; Mixan, C.E.; Johnson, D.H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 4634.
- [94] Ouedraogo, A.; Lessard, J. Can. J. Chem. 1991, 69, 474.
- [95] Ref. 30, pp 145-154, 161-170.
- [96] Wolfe, S.; Whangbo, M.-H.; Mitchell, D.J. Carbohydr. Res. 1979, 69, 1.
- [97] Radom, L.; Hehre, W.J.; Pople, J.A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 2371.
- [98] Burkert, U.; Allinger, N.L. Molecular Mechanics; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1982.
- [99] Norskov-Lauritsen, L.; Allinger, N.L. J. Comput. Chem. 1984, 5, 326.
- [100] Anderson, J.E.; Heki, K.; Hirota, M.; Jorgensen, F.S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 554.
- [101] Aped, P.; Apeloig, Y.; Ellencweig, A.; Fuchs, B.; Goldberg, I.; Karni, M.; Tartakovsky, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 1486.
- [102] Giralt, E.; Pericas, M.A.; Serratosa, F. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 3959.
- [103] Navio, P.F.; Molina, J.M. J. Mol. Struct. 1990, 222, 387.
- [104] Jaime, C.; Osawa, E. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 2769.
- [105] Liljefon, T.; Tai, J.; Li, S.; Allinger, N.L. J. Comput. Chem. 1987, 8, 1051.
- [106] Fernández, B.; Ríos, M.A.; Carballeira, L. J. Comput. Chem. 1991, 12, 78.
- [107] Fernández, B.; Carballeira, L.; Ríos, M.A. J. Molec. Struct. 1991, 245, 53.
- [108] Aped, P.; Schleifer, L.; Fuchs, B.; Wolfe, S. J. Comput. Chem. 1989, 10, 265.
- [109] Tvaroska, I.; Bleha, T. J. Mol. Struct. 1975, 24, 249.
- [110] Inagaki, S.; Iwase, K.; Mori, Y. Chem. Lett. 1986, 417.
- [111] Pinto, B.M.; Schlegel, H.B.; Wolfe, S. Can. J. Chem. 1987, 65, 1658.

- [112] Ref. 12, pp 75-81, and references therein.
- [113] Tvaroska, I.; Kozar, T. Carbohydr. Res. 1981, 90, 173.
- [114] Fuchs, B.; Ellencweig, A.; Burkert, U. Tetrahedron 1984, 40, 2011.
- [115] Wiberg, K.B.; Murcko, M.A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 4821.
- [116] Tvaroska, I.; Carver, J.P. J. Chem. Res. (S) 1991, 6.
- [117] Vishveshwara, S.; Rao, V.S.R. Carbohydr. Res. 1982, 104, 21.
- [118] Schleyer, Pv.R.; Jemmis, E.D.; Spitznagel, G.W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 6393.
- [119] Kumar, P.N.V.P.; Wang, D.X.; Lam, B.; Albright, T.A.; Jemmis, E.D. J. Mol. Struct. 1989, 194, 183.
- [120] Schleyer, P.v.R.; Salzner, U. Personal communication to Wolfe, S., et al.; see footnote 3 in ref. 73.
- [121] Schleyer, P.v.R. Personal communication to Juaristi, E.; New York, August 1991.
- [122] Salzner, U.; Schleyer, P.v.R. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 190.
- [123] Reed, A.E.; Schleyer, P.v.R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 7362.
- [124] Reed, A.E.; Schade, C.; Schleyer, P.v.R.; Kamath, P.V.; Chandrasekhar, J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 67.
- [125] Senderowitz, H.; Aped, P.; Fuchs, B. Helv. Chim. Acta 1990, 73, 2113.
- [126] Irwin, J.J.; Ha, T.-K.; Dunitz, J.D. Helv. Chim. Acta 1990, 73, 1805.
- [127] Wolfe, S. Acc. Chem. Res. 1972, 5, 102.
- [128] Juaristi, E. J. Chem. Educ. 1979, 56, 438, and references therein.
- [129] Epiotis, N.D.; Cherry, W.R.; Shaik, S.; Yates, R.L.; Bernardi, F. Top. Curr. Chem. 1977, 70, 1.
- [130] Brunck, T.K.; Weinhold, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 1700.
- [131] Dionne, P.; St.-Jacques, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 2616.
- [132] Zefirov, N.S.; Gurvich, L.G.; Shashkov, A.S., Krimer, M.Z.; Vorob'eva, E.A. Tetrahedron 1976, 32, 1211.
- [133] Penner, G.H.; Schaefer, T.; Sebastian, R.; Wolfe, S. Can. J. Chem. 1987, 65, 1845.
- [134] Ouedraogo, A.; Viet, M.TP.; Saunders, J.K.; Lessard, J. Can. J. Chem. 1987, 65, 1761.
- [135] Zefirov, N.S.; Baranenkov, IV. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 1769.
- [136] Denmark, S.E.; Dappen, M.S.; Sear, N.L.; Jacobs, R.T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 3466.
- [137] Giese, B.; Dupuis, J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22, 622.
- [138] Adlington, R.; Baldwin, J.E.; Basak, A.; Kozyrod, RP. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 944.
- [139] Praly, J.P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 3075.
- [140] Baumberger, F.; Vasella, A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1983, 66, 2210.
- [141] Giese, B.; Dupuis, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 1349.
- [142] Korth, H.-G.; Praly, J.P.; Somsak, L.; Sustmann, R. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 1155.
- [143] Korth, H.-G.; Sustmann, R.; Giese, B.; Rückert, B.; Gröninger, K.S. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 1891.
- [144] Giese, B. Personal communication to Juaristi, E.; September 1990.
- [145] Lemieux, R.U.; Pavia, A.A.; Martin, J.C.; Watanabe, K.A. Can. J. Chem., 1969, 47, 4427.
- [146] Lemieux, R.U.; Koto, S.; Voisin, D. In The Exo-Anomeric Effect; ref. 5, p 17.
- [147] Praly, J.-P.; Lemieux, R.U. Can. J. Chem. 1987, 65, 213.
- [148] Booth, H.; Grindley, T.B.; Khedhair, A.K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1982, 1047.
- [149] Booth, H.; Khedhair, K.A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1985, 467.

- [150] Booth, H.; Khedhair, K.A.; Readshaw, S.A. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 4699.
- [151] Booth, H.; Dixon, J.M.; Khedhair, K.A.; Readshaw, S.A. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 1625.
- [152] Désilets, S.; St.-Jacques, M. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 7027.
- [153] Wu, T.-C.; Goekjian, P.G.; Kishi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 4819.
- [154] Goekjian, P.G.; Wu, T.-C.; Kang, H.-Y.; Kishi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 4823.
- [155] Babirad, S.A.; Wang, Y.; Goekjian, P.G.; Kishi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 4825.
- [156] Deslongchamps, P.; Pothier, N. Can. J. Chem. 1990, 68, 597.
- [157] Zefirov, N.S.; Blagoveshchenskii, V.S.; Kazimirchik, I.V.; Yakovleva, O.P. J. Org. Chem. USSR 1971, 7, 599. de Hoog, A.J. Ph.D. Thesis; Univ. Leiden, 1971.
- [158] Hartmann, A.A. Ph.D. Thesis; Univ. Notre Dame, Ind., 1971.
- [159] Arai, K.; Iwamura, H.; Oki, M. Bull. Chem. Soc. Japan 1975, 48, 3319. Oki, M.; Sugawara, T.;
 Iwamura, H. Ibid. 1974, 47, 2457. Oki, M.; Endo, T.; Sugawara, T. Ibid. 1975, 48, 2496.
 Sugawara, T.; Iwamura, H.; Oki, M. Ibid. 1974, 47, 1496.
- [160] Juaristi, E.; González, E.A.; Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Nagelkerke, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6745.
- [161] Angiolini, L.; Duke, R.P.; Jones, R.A.Y.; Katritzky, A.R. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin II 1972, 674.
- [162] However, the quantum mechanists have debated this argument in the "rabbit-ear" effect. Is it simply dipole repulsion?
- [163] Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Nagelkerke, R.; Juaristi, E.; González, E.A. Can. J. Chem. 1989, 67, 2067.
- [164] Köhler, H.; Tschierske, C.; Zaschke, H.; Kleinpeter, E. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 4241.
- [165] Pericás, M.A.; Riera, A.; Guilera, J. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 2717.
- [166] For a detailed review, see: Juaristi, E. Heteroatom. Chem. 1990, 1, 267.
- [167] Juaristi, E.; Gordillo, B.; Valle, L. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 1963.
- [168] Juaristi, E.; Valle, L.; Valenzuela, B.A.; Aguilar, M.A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2000.
- [169] Eliel, E.L.; Hutchins, R.O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 2703.
- [170] Juaristi, E.; López-Núñez, N.A.; Valenzuela, B.A.; Valle, L.; Toscano, R.A.; Soriano-García, M. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 5185.
- [171] Cf. Hansch, C.; Leo, A.; Taft, R.W. Chem. Rev. 1991, 91, 165.
- [172] Mikolajczyk, M. Pure & Appl. Chem. 1987, 59, 983.
- [173] Mikolajczyk, M.; Graczyk; P.; Kabachnik, M.I.; Baranov, A.P. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 2859.
- [174] See, also: Zamojski, A. Chemtracts, Org. Chem. 1990, 3, 396.
- [175] Mikolajczyk, M.; Graczyk; P.; Wieczorek, M.W.; Bujacz, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 578.
- [176] Juaristi, E., Flores-Vela, A.; Labastida, V. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5191.
- [177] See, also: Juaristi, E. In Reviews on Heteroatom Chemistry, Vol. 4, Oae, S., Ed.; MYU: Tokyo, 1991, pp 47-63,
- [178] Pinto, B.M.; Sandoval-Ramírez, J.; Sharma, R.D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 5235.
- [179] See, also: Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Sandoval-Ramírez, J.; Sharma, R.D. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 3766.

- [180] Pinto, B.M.; Batchelor, R.J.; Johnston, B.D.; Einstein, F.W.B.; Gay, I.D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 2990.
- [181] Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Batchelor, R.J.; Gu, J.-H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 1087.
- [182] Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Nagelkerke, R. Heterocycles 1989, 28, 389.
- [183] Mikolajczyk, M.; Mikina, M.; Graczyk, P.; Wieczorek, M.W.; Bujacz, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4189.
- [184] Johnson, C.R.; McCants, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 2935.
- [185] Martin, J.C.; Uebel, J.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 2936.
- [186] Lambert, J.B.; Keske, R.G. J. Org. Chem. 1966, 31, 3429.
- [187] Harpp, D.N.; Gleason, J.G. J. Org. Chem. 1971, 36, 1314.
- [188] Bass, S.W.; Evans, S.A. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 710.
- [189] Takata, T.; Iida, K.; Oae, S. Heterocycles 1981, 15, 847.
- [190] Juaristi, E.; Guzmán, J.; Kane, V.V.; Glass, R.S. Tetrahedron 1984, 40, 1477.
- [191] Juaristi, E.; Cruz-Sánchez, J.S. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 3334.
- [192] Juaristi, E.; Cruz-Sánchez, J.S.; Petsom, A.; Glass, R.S. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 5653.
- [193] Wolfe, S. In Organic Sulfur Chemistry, Bernardi, F.; Gsizmadia, I.G.; Mangini, A., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1985; Chapter 3.
- [194] Lehn, J.-M.; Wipff, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 7498.
- [195] Gorenstein, D.G. Chem. Rev. 1987, 87, 1047.
- [196] Thatcher, G.R.; Kluger, R. In Advances in Physical Organic Chemistry, Vol. 25, Bethell, D., Ed.; Academic Press: London, 1989; pp 99-265.
- [197] See, also: Bentrude, W.G.; Setzer, W.N.; Khan, M.; Sopchik, A.E.; Ramli, E. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 6127.
- [198] For a recent study of the anomeric effect in sulfates, see: Lowe, G.; Thatcher, G.R.J.; Turner, J.C.G.; Waller, A.; Watkin, D.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 5812.
- [199] Ref. 8, pp 88-90.
- [200] Booth, H.; Readshaw, S.A. Tetrahedron 1990, 45, 2097.
- [201] Pinto, B.M.; Johnston, B.D.; Nagelkerke, R. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5668.
- [202] Deslongchamps, P. Pure Appl. Chem. 1975, 43, 351.
- [203] Caserio, M.C.; Souma, Y.; Kim, J.K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 6712.
- [204] Bailey, WF.; Croteau, A.A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 22, 454.
- [205] Kirby, A.J. Acc. Chem. Res. 1984, 17, 305.
- [206] Bennet, A.J.; Sinnott, M.L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7287.
- [207] Perrin, C.L.; Núñez, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 5997.
- [208] Guindon, Y.; Anderson, P.C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 2485.
- [209] Bailey, WF.; Rivera, A.D. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 1559.
- [210] Keys, B.A.; Eliel, E.L.; Juaristi, E. Isr. J. Chem. 1989, 29, 171.
- [211] Huber, R.; Vasella, A. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 33.
- [212] Caserio, M.C.; Shih, P.; Fisher, C.L. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 5517.
- [213] Andrews, C.W.; Fraser-Reid, B.; Bowen, J.P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8293.